0897

# REPORT OF THE STUDY GROUP ON THE CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS

REPORT TO THE DEPUTIES OF THE GROUP OF TEN

Dr. O. EMMINGER,
Chairman of the Deputies
 of the Group of Ten,
Deutsche Bundesbank,
Frankfurt.

Mr. Chairman,

I transmit herewith the Report which the Study Group on the Creation of Reserve Assets has prepared in accordance with the instructions of the Deputies, contained in paragraph 38 of their Report to Ministers of 30th May 1964.

I remain, Mr. Chairman,

Yours faithfully, R. OSSOLA

Chairman - Study Group on the Creation of Reserve Assets.

RESTRICTED: PROTECT FROM DISCLOSURE

# REPORT OF THE STUDY GROUP ON THE CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS

REPORT TO THE DEPUTIES OF THE GROUP OF TEN

# REPORT OF THE STUDY GROUP ON THE CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction		7
Chapter I	- The Problem	1
Chapter II	- Existing Types of Reserve Asset	15
Chapter III	- Description of the Various Schemes studied by the	
	Group	19
	Appendix to Chapter III	40
Chapter IV	- Comparative Analysis:	
	Part 1 - General Problems	45
	Part 2 - Methods and Effects of Reserve Creation	60
	Part 3 - Effects on the Volume of International	
	Reserves and on the Adjustment Process	69
Chapter V	- Elements for Evaluating the Respective Proposals	73
Concluding Remark	s	85
Appendix		91
List of Members.		.03
Described Table of	Cambamba	Λ5

#### INTRODUCTION

1. The Ministerial Statement of the Group of Ten, dated 1st August 1964, approved the arrangements made by the Deputies for our Study Group in these words (paragraph 5):

"Looking further into the future, since there is a possibility that the supply of gold and foreign exchange reserves may prove to be inadequate for the overall reserve needs of the world economy, the Ministers and Governors, without prejudging any aspect of this question, have approved the arrangements made by their Deputies for a study group to examine various proposals regarding the creation of reserve assets either through the IMF or otherwise."

This paragraph is associated with a passage in paragraph 2 of the same Ministerial Statement:

"The continuing growth of world trade and payments is likely to entail a need for larger international liquidity. This need may be met by an expansion of credit facilities and, in the longer run, may possibly call for some new form of reserve asset."

and with paragraph 25 (d) of the Deputies' Annex:

"The need may in time be felt for some additional kind of international reserve asset. We think it would be timely to investigate the problems raised by the creation and use of such an asset, the possible forms it might take and the institutional aspects associated with it."

- 2. Our Mandate from the Deputies reads as follows:
  - "1. In accordance with our Report to the Ministers, we have appointed a Study Group on the Creation of Reserve Assets, under the chairmanship of Mr. Ossola, to carry out under our direction an examination of various types of proposals for the creation of reserve assets which have been discussed by us in connection with the long-term evolution of the international monetary system, e.g.:
    - A) a reserve asset created by a group of countries such as that described in paragraph 33 of our Report to Ministers

- B) a reserve asset created by or through the IMF in a variety of forms such as gold tranche or super gold tranche rights, claims resulting from borrowing under the GAB or other borrowing by the Fund, or deposit liabilities by the Fund. Such asset might arise out of:
  - (a) members' normal drawings in credit tranches
    - (b) members' drawings for the purpose of converting currency holdings into claims on the Fund, with an obligation of the holder to provide his currency to the IMF in the amount needed
    - (c) investment operations by the Fund or deposits by members with the Fund
    - (d) the extension of gold tranche or similar rights without corresponding payment of gold to the Fund
  - C) combinations or variations of the above.
- 2. The Study Group should provide a description and analysis of each proposal, bringing out significant similarities and differences of underlying principles, functions and modes of operation.

In elucidating the general economic and financial impact of the various proposals, the Group should take full account of their implications for the functioning of the present international monetary system and of the broad considerations set out in our Report to Ministers, particularly those in paragraph 39.

The Study Group should also consider how the provision of the reserve assets should be related to the appropriate framework of multilateral surveillance.

It should cover all relevant technical, procedural and institutional aspects of the respective proposals, but should not enter into details of operation or administration.

- 3. This study is put in hand without any commitment or prejudgment as to whether, or to what extent, use will be made in the longer run of any of these proposals.
- 4. The Study Group should conduct its study in close consultation with IMF and with other international bodies as appropriate.

- 5. The Study Group should assemble the elements necessary for an evaluation of the respective proposals, and should report to us."
- 3. Our Mandate thus limits our study to the types of proposal indicated in its first paragraph. We have read it in the light of the passages quoted above and of Chapter IV C) of the Deputies' Report, "Further needs for owned reserves." Our purpose has been not only to examine the technical aspects of the types of proposal referred to us, but especially to elucidate the principles underlying the alternative approaches and to assemble the elements necessary for an evaluation by the Deputies of the relative merits of each. Our study has been undertaken without any commitment or prejudgment as to whether, and to what extent, use will be made of any of these proposals.
- 4. We have been mindful that our instructions were not to express preferences among individual proposals. It is never easy to avoid crossing borderlines, but we have tried our best to explore the matter as fully as possible without going beyond our Mandate. While divergent views have emerged on many points in our study, the Group feels that the study has brought to light the main aspects of the process of reserve creation and the fundamental issues it would involve.
- 5. Our Report presents the results of our discussions, under the following Chapters:
  - I The Problem
  - II Existing Types of Reserve Asset
  - III Description of the Various Schemes studied by the Group
  - IV Comparative Analysis
    - V Elements for Evaluating the Respective Proposals
      - Concluding Remarks.

## CHAPTER I - THE PROBLEM

- 6. The problem referred to the Group by the Deputies concerns the creation of reserve assets either through the International Monetary Fund (I.M.F.) or otherwise, and thus calls for an examination of various methods of meeting possible needs for an expansion of reserve assets. This problem arises from the considered expectation that the future flow of gold into reserves cannot be prudently relied upon to meet all needs for an expansion of reserves associated with a growing volume of world trade and payments and that the contribution of dollar holdings to the growth of reserves seems unlikely to continue as in the past.
- 7. Our primary concern has been to look into different means, other than new accruals of gold and reserve currency balances, of providing new or additional reserve assets to be available when the need is felt. Some approaches take effect only in conjunction with financing of balance of payments' deficits, while others aim at creating additional reserve assets independently of the balance of payments' situation of individual countries. We have also examined yet other proposals designed to facilitate changes in the form in which some existing types of reserve assets may be held.
- 8. As to the problem of providing reserve assets for the deliberate purpose of increasing the world's stock, we recognise that the adequacy of aggregate reserves is not at present measurable by any quantitative formula, and that, as it would be a very extreme situation in which all countries simultaneously felt the need for more reserves, an overall shortage would, in practice, be likely to show up first as a shortage in particular countries. But the reference to "overall reserve needs of the world economy" in paragraph 5 of the Ministerial Statement clearly means that the Group is not called upon merely to discuss ways of providing for the needs of an individual country which happens to be in deficit at

the time. An attempt to identify some possible indicators of overall inadequacy of reserves is, therefore, made in paragraph 10.

- Clearly, however, a consideration of overall needs must start from the need which the individual country feels for reserves. This is a matter for the authorities in that country to judge, no doubt primarily in the light of their appraisal of the country's present and prospective international economic situation and of the objectives which they have set for themselves in the economic field. But reserve assets are only one form of the liquidity which can be used for these purposes; what distinguishes them from the other forms of liquidity is their unconditional availability. The assessment of a country's reserve needs will therefore depend greatly on the degree of independence which it wishes to preserve in the pursuit of its policies. These considerations would doubtless also apply, to some extent, in any attempt to assess aggregate needs. The outcome of such an attempt would inevitably be a compromise between the divergent attitudes of countries whose financial and economic authorities are confronted with different problems of inflation or deflation, of full employment or under-employment, of slow or rapid growth, and of external déficit or surplus de la colonidade de la colonidade de la colonidade
- 10. We have considered what circumstances might indicate a general inadequacy of reserves. An indication that reserves are inadequate might be found in a reluctance to extend intergovernmental credit, or in an increasing propensity to seek credit, in preference to parting with reserve assets. Clearer evidence of a general scarcity might be found in a marked tendency to make maintenance, increase or restoration of reserves an overriding objective of economic policy, taking priority over other fundamental objectives, such as economic growth, a high level of employment and freedom of international trade. Indeed, a general scarcity might well have been permitted to develop too far when such tendencies became evident. In that situation, the anxiety to retain or increase reserves would probably lead countries to adopt excessively restrictive policies to prevent the emergence of a payments' deficit or to achieve a surplus. In such conditions, therefore, the absence of large imbalances would not necessarily be evidence that reserves were adequate. Significant symptoms of strain would be a generalisation of trade and payments' restrictions, instability of exchange rates, rising unemployment and falling international prices.

No doubt, so far as lenders were willing to extend credit in the assumed prevailing scarcity of reserves, the greatly developed credit element in international liquidity would continue to be used to avoid these consequences as far as possible; and this would have the incidental effect of increasing reserve assets of certain kinds. But the additional assets would not necessarily be adequate in amounts, satisfactory in their distribution, or available in the desired forms.

- This illustrates a point which has frequently arisen in our discus-11. sions, namely, the close relationship between credit facilities and reserves. The dividing line between the two is itself difficult to draw—we have taken it to lie where it was fixed, by necessity somewhat arbitrarily, in the tables in Appendix II of the Deputies' Annex, which have been brought up to date in a slightly modified form in an Appendix to our Report. Moreover, reserves and credit facilities interact with each other. On the one hand, greater availability of credit facilities itself contributes to the growth of international liquidity; and the use of credit facilities by a deficit country usually results in the acquisition of a reserve asset by the creditor country. This aspect of the relationship is a particularly relevant one to our task, in that one of the ways in which an increase in the global volume of reserve assets may come about is through the use by deficit countries of available credit facilities. On the other hand, a general scarcity of reserve assets may make for a reluctance to extend international credits. While our Group was not concerned with credit facilities as such, therefore, we have constantly been concerned with their effects.
- 12. The study of the fundamental aspects of the process of reserve creation raises questions not only of the procedures for creation, distribution and use of assets and of their main characteristics, but also of the width of membership and the institutional framework as well as the management and the taking of decisions. We have had to consider these questions in relation to the existing system and to the reserve assets already held by monetary authorities in differing proportions according to their respective policies. Part of the problem concerns the impact which the introduction of a new asset would have on those policies. In our discussions, therefore, we have traversed all the questions which para-

graph 39 of the Deputies' Report instructed us to take into account. It is not surprising that divergent views have emerged on many of these points. But all agree that the process of reserve creation and the main qualities of a new asset should be such as to inspire confidence, to fit into the pattern of international co-operation and to be capable of flexible management in the interest of the smooth and efficient working of the international monetary system.

自身的现在分词 经保险 人名英格兰格 医神经神经 with the first mark to be given to be to be a first to be a first to The property of the second second second and the grant of the same and the little to the G mang ang legit di Najilang Bibliog na arith di katanan talah beragai palaman di Airleib en <mark>ya</mark> ng galamat, ng mga kang kasang kalon nga na ana mana mana manakan mandan sa sabah sa sabah sa sabah sagil the second of th en disposeis disposeis de la company de la c n grandiana a cherago caraño en deperso abela a la latina adestro destrón vid instale in a compare the install the color of the color o His graffic transcript graffic and a section of the first transcription. ela ligno e la farese callo acresto la espera la les la lighte la della la fille e la collection della la fatta chivets.

entere en la comprese de la comprese del comprese del comprese de la comprese del comprese del comprese de la comprese del comprese del comprese de la comprese de la comprese del comprese de la comprese de la comprese de la comprese de la comprese del comprese de la comprese de la comprese del comprese

#### CHAPTER II – EXISTING TYPES OF RESERVE ASSET

- 13. A country's reserves may be broadly defined as all those assets of its monetary authorities that can be used, directly or through assured convertibility into other assets, to support its rate of exchange when its external payments are in deficit. Deputies recognized three main categories of reserve assets: gold, currency assets and claims on the International Monetary Fund (gold tranche, super gold tranche and G.A.B. (¹) creditor positions). All of these, other than gold, can be regarded analytically as having originated in the giving and taking of credit in some form or other, although the bulk of them, such as most dollar holdings, were not created by explicit credit transactions among monetary authorities. Nor were such explicit credit transactions as occurred entered into with the primary purpose of increasing aggregate reserves.
- 14. Besides being components which are held in the reserves of countries in varying proportion according to national policies, existing reserve assets have certain distinct functions in the international monetary system. Thus, gold, which forms approximately 60 % of the present aggregate, is, for reasons which go back through history, the common store of value and the common denominator of currency parities. The reserve currencies, which supply most of the remaining 40 % of the world's reserves, share the function of a store of value but also provide the operating medium of monetary authorities. The claims on the Fund overlap both with gold, because, for all practical purposes, they are gold-value-guaranteed, and with currencies, because they give access to currencies through the Fund.
- 15. In the following paragraphs we set out some salient characteristics of these three broad types of asset which have come into existence and consider how they may contribute to increasing aggregate reserves.
- (i) Gold
- 16. A fixed gold price being the basis of the system, an increase in total gold holdings comes normally from that part of new output that is
  - (1) General Arrangements to Borrow.

not absorbed by industrial and artistic uses or by private hoarding. From time to time, net sales from the Eastern Bloc increase the supply of gold moving into the official reserves of the rest of the world. Gold reserves could increase also through net dishoarding by the general public, but this has not happened for many years and cannot be counted upon in view of the continuing demands from private sources. In practice, the function of maintaining the international monetary price of gold has been discharged predominantly by the United States.

## (ii) Currency Assets

- 17. The world total of official foreign exchange holdings can increase in various ways: through certain purchases or sales of gold for currency by monetary authorities; through some types of I.M.F. transactions; through transfers of foreign exchange from private to official hands; and, in largest measure so far, as a consequence of balance of payments' deficits of reserve centres. In all these cases, the increase in total reserves arises from the application of the "gross principle", viz., that the asset in question is counted as an asset in the reserves of the holder, whereas the liability of the reserve centre is not deducted from that centre's reserves.
- 18. (a) Reserve Currency Holdings.— Every country normally counts these holdings in its reserves, whether they be in the form of investments in the money market, deposits in commercial banks, deposits at the B.I.S. (1), or balances held at central banks. Such holdings add to total reserves because of the application by reserve centres of the gross principle mentioned above. Since the war there has not been any substantial rise in sterling holdings, but the rise of dollar holdings, widely spread among countries, has provided an effective and sizable supplement to gold in increasing total reserves. As the Deputies noted, however, this contribution seems unlikely to continue in the future as in the past.
- 19. (b) Holdings of other Currencies.— In the reserves of the Group of Ten countries, holdings of currencies other than dollars have been small. There is no immediate prospect of any other

records of Charlesianal Islam C (1)

<sup>(1)</sup> Bank for International Settlements.

currency assuming the role of a reserve currency. Foreign currency holdings of the United States have not so far been very large; but the American authorities have declared their willingness to enlarge them when the U.S. is in surplus.

- 20. (c) Currency Holdings under Swaps and Deposit Arrangements between Monetary Authorities.— Formally, a currency swap is an exchange between two parties, reversible at some future date. As such, it results in a temporary increase of reserve assets. If both parties to a central bank swap in their respective currencies were to include swap balances in their reserves on a gross basis, a swap drawing would add to total world reserves an amount double that of the swap. If both parties counted the balance net, there would be no change in total world reserves. All monetary authorities that have drawn on swap facilities in recent years have put any unspent balances in their reserves on a gross basis. The same has applied to the countries drawn on, with the exception of Germany, the Netherlands and, on one occasion, Italy.
- 21. (d) Roosa-type Bonds.— Roosa-type bonds are non-marketable short- and medium-term U.S. Treasury securities held by foreign monetary authorities, most of them denominated in the currency of the holder. Some countries include these assets in their reserves, while others do not. They are not netted out in U.S. reserves. In order to make them suitable for inclusion among reserve assets, these securities commonly contain a clause which enables the holder to mobilise them at short notice.

## (iii) Claims on the International Monetary Fund

- 22. These include "regular" gold tranche positions, "super" gold tranche positions and creditor positions under the G.A.B.
- 23. (a) Gold tranche positions are claims (i.e., drawing rights) that arise to the extent that the Fund's holdings of a member's currency fall short of its quota. Such positions give virtually automatic access to the Fund's resources to a member which

represents that it has need for funds to deal with its balance of payments' situation. They are therefore assets which can be, and have, in fact, been, freely drawn upon by members to support their currencies, and thus fall within the definition of reserves. They are covered by the Fund's maintenance of gold-value guarantee. (1) Gold tranche positions may be divided into two parts:

- (1) Regular gold tranche positions exist to the extent that, by virtue of the initial subscription or other transactions, the Fund's holdings of a member's currency are below 100 % but not below 75 % of quota. A drawing in the regular gold tranche has to be repaid on the same terms as a drawing in the credit tranches, although it can be redrawn upon a representation of balance of payments' need.
  - (2) Super gold tranche positions exist to the extent that the Fund's holdings of a member's currency are below 75 % of the member's quota. Drawings within the super gold tranche do not entail a repayment obligation.
- 24. (b) G.A.B. Creditor Positions.— Claims resulting from the provision of currency to the Fund under the General Arrangements to Borrow are, in many respects, comparable with super gold tranche positions. But they differ on some points. On the one hand, a G.A.B. claim enjoys an outright gold-value guarantee (1) and a specified maturity date, and it earns interest payable in gold by the Fund. On the other hand, instead of conferring a drawing right, the G.A.B. lays down a special procedure for obtaining repayment before the due date to meet a balance of payments' need.

card (usdan get gent) in Principle and their best table of shirtest block (to) 1.28

<sup>(1)</sup> The Articles of Agreement provide that, in the case of a uniform change in par values, the gold-value guarantee would apply unless the Fund specifically decides otherwise. The gold guarantee of the G.A.B. claim does not provide for this latter decision.

# CHAPTER III - DESCRIPTION OF THE VARIOUS SCHEMES STUDIED BY THE GROUP

- 25. We have classified as follows the different types of proposals referred to us for study.
  - (I) CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS BY A GROUP OF COUNTRIES
    - A. Collective Reserve Unit Scheme.
    - B. Group Schemes Associated with the I.M.F.
  - (II) CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS THROUGH THE I.M.F.
    - A. Normal Drawings in Credit Tranches.
    - B. Enlargement of Automatic Drawing Rights in the Fund.
    - C. Extension of Gold Tranche Rights without Gold Payment, on the occasion of Quota Increases.
    - D. Special Operations by the Fund.
  - (III) SCHEMES WHICH PROVIDE HOLDERS OF CURRENCY WITH AN ALTERNATIVE ASSET
    - A. Conversion of Currency Balances into Reserve Positions in the Fund.
    - B. Mutual Currency Account (M.C.A.).

The above classification, which reflects the Mandate and subsequent instructions given by the Deputies, does not imply any value judgments by the Study Group.

- 26. All the new or additional reserve assets envisaged under the proposals examined in this Chapter have in common with existing reserve assets the character of availability without conditions affecting the conduct of economic policy. They also share the following characteristics:
  - Unlike some of the existing reserve assets, they can be held only by monetary authorities and cannot be used to settle private or governmental transactions.

- Unlike reserve currencies, they cannot be used for direct intervention in the exchange markets.
- They derive their validity from an international convention.

rise of a re

- 27. The present Chapter is descriptive. It aims at giving a comprehensive view of the main approaches studied by the Group.
- (I) CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS BY A GROUP OF COUNTRIES

主义中心地区区 医假性脓 医过滤性检查的过去分类形式 化等压力机

Line Lodi or.

le constal y matrile breeds e

A. Collective Reserve Unit Scheme

#### **Definition**

28. Collective Reserve Units (C.R.U.s) would be non-interest-bearing assets, created outside the I.M.F. by a limited group of industrial countries, in agreed amounts, from time to time. They would be distributed initially, and on subsequent occasions, in accordance with an agreed arrangement, and held and used in a uniform ratio with gold in the participating countries' monetary reserves. They would derive their acceptability as a reserve asset from the convention establishing the system.

#### **Objectives**

29. The objective of the C.R.U. scheme is to provide for the creation of reserves directly in the hands of monetary authorities on the basis of a collective appraisal of global needs. The C.R.U. would be distributed independently of individual balance of payments' situations, in a way that does not increase the heterogeneity of reserve assets at present used in the international monetary system.

### Creation and Distribution of the Asset; and a modification of the control of the

30. The participating countries would meet at least once a year to appraise the global situation and to decide unanimously on the amount of C.R.U.s to be created or cancelled.

- 31. C.R.U.s could be created in a number of ways. One method would be by a procedure of crossed deposits in gold, under which each participant would deposit with a central Agent a prescribed amount of gold, while the Agent in turn would deposit an equal amount of gold with each participant individually. The assets created by the participants' deposits of gold with the Agent would constitute the Collective Reserve Units; and the gold deposited by the Agent with the participants would be counted as part of their gold reserves until such time as the scheme were liquidated, any participant withdrew, or some existing C.R.U.s were cancelled.
- 32. The creation of C.R.U.s could alternatively be initiated through deposits by each participant of its own currency with an Agent. In that event, C.R.U.s would have to be provided with a gold-value guarantee against the contingency of a change in the value of any participant's currency.
- 33. C.R.U.s could be distributed to participants in proportion to their gold reserves. Other methods of distribution are possible, e.g., on the basis of participants' total monetary reserves or of their I.M.F. quotas, but any distribution of C.R.U.s that was not in proportion to gold reserves would need to be followed by a redistribution of gold against C.R.U.s among the participating countries in order to establish a uniform ratio of C.R.U.s to gold in each participant's monetary reserves. Thus, following a distribution of C.R.U.s on a basis other than gold holdings, any participant whose ratio of C.R.U.s to gold in its reserves exceeded the ratio for the group as a whole would receive gold in exchange for C.R.U.s. Participants who found themselves, after a distribution of C.R.U.s, in the opposite position would lose gold and receive C.R.U.s.

#### Use of the Asset

34. C.R.U.s would be used only on the periodical settlement dates. In the normal course of international transactions, participants' gold reserves might change. Transfers of C.R.U.s and gold between participants would take place on periodical settlement dates in order to restore a uniform ratio between each participant's C.R.U.s and its gold holdings.

- 35. This process of restoring the uniform ratio of C.R.U.s to gold ("reshuffle") would mean that countries which, since the last settlement date, had lost gold to other members of the group, or more gold to the rest of the world than the other members of the group, would regain a fraction of what they had lost, while giving up a corresponding amount of C.R.U.s; similarly, countries that had gained gold would relinquish a fraction of it in exchange for C.R.U.s.
  - 36. Changes in the total gold holdings of the group could occur as the result of transactions with the rest of the world, gold production within the group, deliveries to industry, or movements in and out of private hoards within the group. A new proportion of total C.R.U.s to total gold holdings would result. This would replace the previous uniform ratio unless there were a new issue or cancellation of C.R.U.s. Since individual ratios would then normally differ from the new uniform ratio, the next reshuffle would have the result that the change in total gold holdings would be shared by all members of the group.
  - 37. C.R.U.s would not be instruments for market intervention, and there would be no interconvertibility between C.R.U.s and either currencies or gold. C.R.U.s would not be transferred from one participant to another between settlement dates, and they would not be used in transactions with the rest of the world.

#### Participation and Institutional Arrangements

- 38. Participation in the C.R.U. scheme would be limited to a small group of industrial countries, which might or might not be larger than the Group of Ten.
- 39. There are three main institutional aspects of the scheme:
  - (i) A convention between the participating countries which would govern the creation, distribution and the use of C.R.U.s.
  - (ii) A governing body which would take decisions by unanimous vote. Its decisions would be mainly concerned with increases or decreases, according to global needs, in the amount of C.R.U.s in issue.

(iii) An Agent which, according to the proposal submitted to the Group, would be the B.I.S. The Agent's main functions would be to keep the accounts of the system and to give instructions for the periodical settlements.

## Withdrawal and Liquidation

- 40. A participating country could withdraw from the system by giving notice of its intention to do so. The day on which notice was given would also be the reference date for the withdrawal settlement. This settlement would have to be effected within an appropriate period of time, specified in the convention.
- 41. The system could be liquidated by unanimous consent or as a result of the withdrawal of all participants but one.
- 42. In the case of either withdrawal or liquidation, a participant who was a net creditor—that is, whose holdings of C.R.U.s at that time exceeded the cumulative total of C.R.U.s it had received at the initial and subsequent distributions—would receive the amount of this excess in gold or currencies, as provided by the convention, from participants in the opposite position (i.e., net debtors).
- 43. A cancellation of part of the outstanding total of C.R.U.s would entail a settlement similar to a withdrawal settlement.
  - B. GROUP SCHEMES ASSOCIATED WITH THE I.M.F.

#### **Objectives**

44. The object of the proposals is the organised and controlled creation inside the I.M.F. of additional reserve assets by, and on behalf of, a limited group of industrial countries in a way that does not involve the concurrent surrender of real resources, nor a net capital inflow; in which respect they resemble other proposals for distribution of reserve assets across the board. The amount of new reserves to be created would be decided at periodic intervals in the light of agreed total needs, account being taken of holdings of other reserve assets. The new

reserve assets would be distributed without reference to the participating countries' balance of payments' surpluses and deficits.

#### General Procedures for Creation and Distribution of the Assets

- 45. The procedures for the creation and distribution of the new reserve assets would be determined by a formal convention among all participants and by appropriate arrangements between participants and the I.M.F.
- 46. The new reserve assets would be distributed among the participating countries in accordance with a prearranged formula. The shares could be based on I.M.F. quotas (with or without G.A.B. credit lines), gold reserves, total monetary reserves (as defined in the convention), or some other agreed criterion.
- 47. Following the decision to create additional reserve assets, participants would issue to the I.M.F. non-negotiable government obligations which would carry a gold-value guarantee and which might be interest-bearing. In return, they would receive "reserve claims" on a separate account in the I.M.F., which would also carry a gold-value guarantee and which might bear a contractual yield. Since the non-negotiable government obligations would not be deducted in calculating participants' reserves, the reserve claims would represent a net addition to the participants' reserve assets. The I.M.F. would hold the non-negotiable government obligations in a separate account, so that they would not count as a part of the Fund's holdings of the participants' currencies and would not therefore affect the normal I.M.F. drawing rights and repurchase obligations of these members.
- 48. Participants would undertake, subject to certain conditions discussed below, to accept the reserve claims in international settlements.

#### Terms and Conditions of Distribution and Use of the Reserve Claims

- (i) Variants linked to Gold
- 49. There could be several variants. The original proposal envisages the following:
  - (a) The reserve claims could be distributed to each participant at the time of an initial distribution in proportion to that parti-

- cipant's gold holdings, and this relationship would be maintained by means of periodic reshuffles.
- (b) The initial distribution of the reserve claims could be according to some criterion other than gold holdings (e.g., I.M.F. quotas, with or without G.A.B. credit lines), but in other respects the scheme would be the same as in (a) above. In order to establish a uniform ratio of claims to gold in the reserves of participants, a redistribution of gold would then have to follow each issue of claims. In order to maintain this uniform ratio, periodic reshuffles of gold and claims would be necessary, as in (a) above.
- (c) A third variant linked to gold would introduce a voluntary element into the scheme. Participants would be free to hold claims in a ratio to gold either higher or lower than the average for the group as a whole. Accordingly, there would not be periodic reshuffles, but a participant whose holdings were less than this average would be committed to accept claims in exchange for gold from participants whose holdings of claims exceeded the average.
- 50. Another variant would also be possible. It would embody the principles of (c) above. In addition, participants could arrange bilateral transactions in which a combination of gold and claims would be exchanged against a participant's currency. The ratio of claims to gold in such transactions would be specified in the convention. The convention might fix this "transactions ratio" at a level equal to or higher than the ratio of claims to gold in the holdings of the group as a whole.

#### (ii) Variants not linked to Gold

- 51. Reserve claims could be distributed initially according, for instance, to I.M.F. quotas (with or without G.A.B. credit lines), and the use of claims would not be linked to gold.
- 52. The obligation of participants to accept reserve claims could, in this case, be limited quantitatively for each participant under the convention. Alternatively, if the holdings of claims were made sufficiently at-

tractive (e.g., by giving them a net yield), participants might not wish to have any quantitative restriction on their holdings.

- (iii) Techniques for the Use of the Asset
- 53. Two different techniques for the use of the reserve claims can be conceived. They are:
  - (a) Direct transfer of claims between participants. In the case of variants linked to gold, these transfers would take place in conjunction with transfers of gold; in the case of variants not linked to gold, they would take place without simultaneous transfers of gold.
  - (b) Transfers between participants via the I.M.F. in a way similar to that used for normal gold tranche drawings. This would mean that participants would have to open special credit lines in their own currencies in favour of the Fund for use only in connection with transfers of the claims.

## Participation and Institutional Arrangements

- 54. Participation in the scheme would be limited to a small group of industrial countries, which might or might not be larger than the Group of Ten.
- 55. A number of alternative procedures for taking decisions would be possible. Decisions could be based on:
  - (i) a rule of unanimity;
  - (ii) a rule of unit voting with ordinary majority;
  - (iii) a rule of weighted voting with ordinary majority.

#### Withdrawal and Liquidation

56. For the working of the scheme, the convention would have to provide arrangements for the withdrawal of individual participants and for the liquidation of the scheme, making clear what the nature of the claim would be in these circumstances.

## (II) CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS THROUGH THE I.M.F.

#### A. Normal Drawings in Credit Tranches

#### Objectives and Mechanism

- 57. The primary purpose of normal Fund operations is to provide means for balance of payments' financing directly to the drawing member. To the extent that the drawing member is in the credit tranches and the drawee in the regular gold or super gold tranche, additional reserves are created in the form of regular gold tranche, super gold tranche or G.A.B. creditor positions. Normally, the drawee will be in the regular gold or super gold tranche. As total drawings outstanding in the credit tranches increase and decrease over time, therefore, the total of gold tranche positions, and hence the world total of reserve assets, move correspondingly.
- 58. The initial effect of Fund drawings on the reserves of the country whose currency is drawn depends on whether it is a reserve centre or not:
  - When a reserve currency is drawn, the reserve centre correspondingly experiences an increase in its gold tranche position and its total reserves in so far as its currency drawn is not converted.
  - When a non-reserve currency is drawn, the drawing country usually converts the proceeds into a reserve currency to be used in exchange markets. Thus, the total reserves of the country drawn upon remain unchanged, as its gold tranche position increases and its other reserves are reduced correspondingly.

Subsequently, however, when the drawing country uses the funds drawn, now in the form of reserve currencies, these funds will tend to flow into countries in balance of payments' surplus:

- When the surplus country to which the funds flow is a reserve centre, a liability will be extinguished, but its total reserves will remain unchanged.
- When the surplus country to which the funds flow is not a reserve centre, the subsequent inflow of reserve currencies will add to its total reserves; in so far as its currency had initially been drawn and converted, this will restore the initial reduction in its other reserves, while leaving its gold tranche position intact.

Thus, while the surplus country whose currency was initially drawn may not earn back precisely the amount of the drawing in its currency, this example illustrates how the final impact tends to be the same, whether the currency drawn was that of a reserve centre or not: an increase in the gold tranche position of the drawee representing a net increase in his total reserves.

### Distribution of Reserve Positions

59. The countries participating in the distribution of reserve positions in the Fund resulting from normal drawings are those whose currencies are used in the drawings. Under the present Fund policy, a currency is eligible for use in drawings when it is, in practice, convertible and the country's balance of payments and reserves are reasonably strong. The currencies used may change over time and their number grow; in which case, a greater number of countries would hold reserve positions in the Fund resulting from normal drawings. The Fund's selection of the currencies to be drawn tends, in the long run, to bring about, among countries in strong balance of payments' position, a distribution of reserve positions in the Fund that corresponds roughly to the distribution of their other reserves.

## Nature of the Asset

60. Regular gold tranche, super gold tranche and G.A.B. creditor positions resulting from normal drawings confer the right to obtain needed currencies virtually on demand. It should be mentioned that a proposal was formulated for specifying the status of reserve positions in the Fund, in order fully to establish their nature as an unconditional reserve asset; it has also been proposed to grant a yield on reserve positions in the Fund, in order to enhance their reserve character and to introduce an incentive to hold reserves in this form.

ranki ali eskireta di

oran (n. 1880). Arian, ingali ham

#### Creditor Limits

61. The limit of the creditor's commitment results from the size of his quota, subject to the possibility of its extension under the G.A.B. or otherwise.

#### B. Enlargement of Automatic Drawing Rights in the Fund

#### **Objectives**

62. The object of this proposal is to effect an increase, or subsequently, if desirable, a decrease, in the level of reserve assets in the form of virtually automatic drawing rights in the Fund. These changes in the reserve assets of individual countries would be independent of their current balance of payments' positions. The intention of the scheme would normally be to leave conditional drawing rights in the Fund unimpaired, but, if desired, such conditional rights could be allowed to decline in the same amount as the automatic drawing rights had been increased.

n managor no pambala ancidor patible, mentro da Especie

A was earlies to be being the base

#### Mechanism

63. The scheme would operate on the basis of decisions to expand virtually automatic drawing rights into the first credit tranche. In order to protect those who receive actual (1) additional automatic drawing rights from suffering a corresponding contraction of their conditional drawing rights, the Fund could simultaneously extend their conditional rights by the same percentage of quota as their automatic rights. A deliberate contraction of reserve assets in this form could be achieved by reversing these procedures. Since enlargement or reduction of automatic drawing rights is a matter of Fund policy, no amendment of the Articles of Agreement would be necessary to put this scheme into effect.

#### Distribution

- 64. This proposal can be applied to all Fund members or to a more limited group, for example, countries whose currencies are usable by the Fund and which are willing to extend lines of credit to the Fund in connection with the receipt of new reserve assets.
- 65. Regardless of the range of countries entitled to participate in the scheme, this proposal, in the form in which it has been presented, embodies a self-qualifying element: an extension of automatic drawing

<sup>(4)</sup> As opposed to potential: see paragraph 65.

rights beyond the present gold tranche to the point at which Fund holdings of the member's currency reached, for example, 105 % of quota, would effectively increase the reserve assets of individual countries only to the extent that they had not drawn on the Fund up to this point. Countries that had already borrowed from the Fund beyond this point would receive only a potential increase.

#### Use of the Asset

66. Participating countries would use the asset as they now use gold tranche positions, by drawing currencies from the Fund to meet balance of payments' needs. In the process, the reserve asset would be transferred to the country whose currency was drawn. In order to provide for such transfers of the new reserve assets—without requiring the Fund to use its ordinary resources, which are intended to meet normal drawings—each country qualifying under the scheme would extend to the Fund a line of credit proportional to the new reserve assets created in its favour. The activation of such lines of credit by the Fund to meet currency drawings of other countries using their new reserve assets would create reserve assets for the country whose line of credit was drawn upon, as in the case of the G.A.B.

#### Quantitative Effects on Reserves

67. The general order of magnitude of reserve asset creation from this proposal can be gauged as follows. On the basis of Fund quotas after the present round of quota increases, an extension of automatic drawing rights to the 105 % point would add about \$1 bn. to actual and potential reserve positions in the Fund. About two-thirds would go to members of the Group of Ten. Of the remaining one-third, more than half in present circumstances would remain potential. Each further extension of automatic drawing rights would add correspondingly to reserve assets. On the same basis, if and when the entire first credit tranche had been made automatic, \$5 bn. would have been added to actual and potential reserve assets. Each future increase in Fund quotas would further enlarge reserve assets in this form unless the dividing line between automatic

and conditional drawing rights were deliberately adjusted to avoid this result—in other words, unless the percentage of quota over which automatic drawing rights would apply were reduced.

C. Extension of Gold Tranche Rights without Gold Pay-MENT, ON THE OCCASION OF QUOTA INCREASES

#### **Objectives**

68. The object is to provide a means of reserve creation, independently of individual countries' balance of payments' positions, on the occasion of general increases in Fund quotas. Such across-the-board additions to reserve assets could later be offset, if desired.

#### Mechanism

69. At the time of general quota increases, the first 25 % of quota enlargements might be subscribed by means other than payment in gold-e.g., in callable gold certificates—with no change in the virtually automatic nature of drawings in the gold tranche. As a result, the gold holdings of Fund members would be unaffected by a quota increase (assuming that countries did not deduct the gold certificates as a liability in calculating reserves), while their gold tranche positions would increase. As in the case of other schemes for reserve creation, the claim on member countries (gold certificates) would normally remain dormant. If, however, it were desired to reduce reserve assets, the Fund could call gold in exchange for the gold certificates. Whether or not amendment of the Articles of Agreement would be necessary to implement this scheme would have to be examined.

#### Distribution

70. Countries which had not borrowed from the Fund beyond their pre-existing gold tranche would acquire a new reserve asset in the form of a gold tranche position equal to one-fourth of the increase in their quota. The self-qualifying element would thus apply. To the extent that countries had borrowed beyond one-fourth of the proposed increase in quotas, they would receive only potential reserve assets in this form.

andres gibb in weggin beer radioblished

All countries would, however, be relieved of gold payment at the time of quota increases.

## Variant applicable to a smaller Group of Countries

71. The proposal is also adaptable to a smaller group of countries, for example, countries whose currencies are normally used by the Fund in drawings. It could be decided that the latter group of countries, which already contribute usable resources to the Fund, and only these countries, would pay in national currency in lieu of gold subscription. This portion of the subscription would be placed in a special account in the Fund and would not count as an ordinary Fund holding of the member's currency in determining the member's position in the Fund. The subscribing country would thus acquire an additional gold tranche claim, as in the previous case.

#### Quantitative Effects on Reserves

72. Gold tranche positions would increase by one-fourth of each quota increase, the addition to reserve assets being only potential for countries excluded under the self-qualifying element. For example, on the occasion of a further increase of 10 % in quotas after the forthcoming round of quota increases, it would be possible through this method to create \$500 mm. of actual or potential reserve assets in the form of gold tranches. This would be in addition to the growth of gold tranche claims arising from normal drawings in the credit tranches. The amount and timing of reserve increases thus achieved would, of course, be contingent on the amount and timing of quota increases.

## D. SPECIAL OPERATIONS BY THE FUND

## Definitions and Types of Operations

73. By "special operations" is meant the acquisition by the Fund of special assets, other than gold, which do not add to the Fund's currency holdings in such a way as to detract from the normal drawing nights of the countries in which the special assets are held. Special operations would include both operations undertaken on the initiative of the Fund with currencies or gold ("Fund investment": paras. 75 to 87 below)

debodite ()

and deposits with, or loans to, the Fund for financing "special credit operations" (paras. 88 to 90).

74. In order to carry out activities of the types under examination, the Fund would probably have to acquire new powers by amendment of the Articles of Agreement.

## (i) SPECIAL CURRENCY OPERATIONS ในสมราชาน คิมกัน อากา ปีก็คมาม เป็นสาร์ การย์ สัมมายี เอริกาม

#### **Objectives**

Mark of his basis of large revolution and the 75. The acquisition or liquidation of special assets in connection with special currency operations by the Fund would be undertaken in order to increase or decrease the general level of world reserves.

## Creation and Distribution of the Reserve Asset

- 76. In order to obtain the means needed to carry out special currency operations, the Fund would normally borrow in members' own currencies in suitable amounts. If such operations were contemplated in currencies of which the Fund had ample supply in its normal holdings, however, it could draw on those holdings to finance the operations.
- 77. The Fund would invest currencies in special operations according to the following possibilities:
- (a) Among all member countries, according to some formula to be agreed upon, e.g., in proportion to Fund quotas, in proor set au portion to total reserves, or otherwise;
- od (6) Among a selected group of member countries (e.g., Group of Ten or all countries with convertible currencies) according to mort action some general formula; ally more actions or adulations out
- house (c) The Fund could place the currencies at the disposal of some international institution like the I.B.R.D. (1), which would use them selectively to finance particular projects or otherwise, ac-(2) By way of configure to the securial criterial control of configuration of the first property of the first
- ede T ylen und edi de politiga vyroter a religiet bleen, goor il ingomus valdin genane all eti esimiodici i godifi edi de 1831 halled godoren eti ed e gibbol bet di abor besubat accaraça 78. The effect of special currency operations would normally be to increase the reserve positions in the Fund of the countries whose cur-

<sup>(</sup>A The Tall effects of the operation for high textive certific and other countries whose Control of International Bank for Reconstruction and Development was been been as we assessed the could the aboussing of mound drawings in the credit thindless

rencies were utilised for the operations. (1) The additional reserve assets created by the operations would accrue to the countries in which the investments were made. Thus, if the currency of a country were invested in the same country, that country would normally receive a reserve position in the Fund, which would constitute for it an additional reserve. On the other hand, if the currency of one country were invested in another country, the first country would receive the reserve position in the Fund, but would probably lose other reserves (by conversion). These reserves would accrue to the country of investment. To the extent that the first country had lost reserves in the conversion of its own currency, it would have no net increase in its reserves (2).

#### Nature of the Special Assets acquired by the Fund

79. The special assets acquired by the Fund in the process of investment with currencies would take the form of either special non-negotiable governmental obligations or the liabilities of an international institution, such as the I.B.R.D. They would be denominated in the currency in which the investment was made and would be covered by a gold-value guarantee. The greater part of these assets would be of a long-term character, but some proportion of them might be on short term in order to facilitate a contraction, when appropriate, in the total amount of world reserves.

to iberease or decrease the general

#### Nature and Use of Members' Reserve Positions

80. Where the Fund used currencies acquired by borrowing, the reserve positions created by the investment operations would take the form of loan claims on the Fund. These would carry a gold-value guarantee and might also earn interest. Where the Fund used currencies from its existing boldings on quota accounts, the reserve positions created would take the form of gold tranche positions.

them selectively to feather particular profests or otherwise, ac-

<sup>(1)</sup> By way of exception to the normal case, if the currency utilised came from Fund holdings, the country whose currency it was would acquire a reserve position in the Fund only if the operation reduced total Fund holdings of its currency below 100% of quota; otherwise, its conditional drawing rights would be reconstituted pro tunto. Conscipently, if the investment were made in the country whose currency was utilised, that country would get an additional reserve asset only provided that the operation gave it a reserve position in the Fund.

<sup>(2)</sup> The full effects of the operation for both reserve centres and other countries whose currencies were utilised would be similar to those described in paragraph 58 above, in connection with the discussion of normal drawings in the credit tranches.

- 81. Loan claims could be transferred among the member countries in a number of ways:
- (a) Via the Fund, i.e., they could be used, on a representation of balance of payments' need, to obtain usable currencies from the Fund. The country whose currency was made available by the Fund to the member using its loan claim would; in effect, take over a reserve position in the Fund from that member. This approach would normally entail:
  - the negotiation by the Fund of lines of credit in an amount sufficient to enable it to meet additional demands for drawable currencies arising out of this use of loan claims;
- (2) the establishment of provisions, analogous to the present policies on currencies to be drawn, to ensure the equitable sharing of loan claims among countries providing the lines of credit; and
- 'solution to (3) the establishment of provisions to ensure that loan is so librarias with claims used for balance of payments' reasons, would be reconstituted to the solution (1909) from Mills in the solution.
- (b) Loan claims could alternatively be transferred directly among member countries, i.e., on the initiative of the transferor and without the intermediary of the Fund. However, the commitments of transferee countries to accumulate the claims would be subject to agreed quantitative limits, which would perform the same function as the lines of credit envisaged
- whether the loan claims were transferable through the Fund or directly, the acceptance of these claims might be governed by an obligation to hold them in a fixed proportion to other reserves; this obligation would be implemented by periodic
- -8230 Gold transhe positions arising out of special currency operations twouldnot course; be transferred in the same way as gold transhes arising out of normal Fund operations: unbivergence way as gold transhes arising

#### Institutional Aspects and Operational Arrangements

- 83. Under special currency operations associated with borrowing, appropriate arrangements might be established, involving both the Fund and the countries participating in the financing, in order to decide periodically, on the basis of a proposal by the Managing Director of the Fund, the amount, distribution, maturity, and so on, of the investments to be acquired or liquidated over the ensuing period. In any event, an understanding would have to be reached, prior to the entry into force of the scheme, on the types of operations that would be undertaken and possibly on some broad principles governing distribution.
- 84. If the Fund used currency from its quota accounts for special currency operations, its ordinary rules and procedures would apply.

#### (ii) Special Gold Operations

eng pilikus sperijikas per ceres

- 85. The objective of this proposal would be to increase the amount of gold in national reserves and thereby to affect the aggregate level of world reserves. There would be no change in the amount of countries' reserve positions in the Fund, since the Fund would divest itself of an existing asset (gold) rather than establishing a new claim against itself. If it were desired subsequently to reduce the total level of world reserves, this could be done by realising gold investments previously made.
- 86. In exchange for its gold, the Fund would acquire a claim against the country in which gold was invested, but would not hold the asset on an ordinary quota account.
- 87. Since the amount of the Fund's gold stock is limited, this type of investment could not be repeated indefinitely to meet needs for national reserves; moreover, any investment of gold by the Fund would raise a question of the Fund's liquidity.

respect this obligation would be implemented by periodic

- (iii) Deposits, with, or Loans to, the Fund for Financing Special Credit Operations
- 88. A system of deposits with, or special loans to the Fund could be ofganised on a negotiated basis, in order to create reserves for a group of depositors or lenders, while providing to the Fund, for granting special

assistance in connection with balance of payments or reserve situations, usable currencies in addition to, and separate from, its ordinary currency holdings.

- 89. The claims on the Fund in favour of the depositing or lending countries would carry an assured right to repayment on a representation of balance of payments' need and would thus constitute reserves for the depositors or lenders. To permit the exercise of this right without reducing the normal resources of the Fund, lines of credit would be provided by the participating countries in addition to the amounts deposited or loaned. The loans or credits furnished by the Fund would normally remain distinct from ordinary Fund drawings and standbys in order not to curtail the drawing facilities at the disposal of the borrowing country.
- 90. The yield and duration of the deposits would be fixed in such a way as to exercise a regulatory influence on the amount of reserves created under the system by adjusting the incentive for countries to participate in the arrangement.

response of which early takes the city the diagree should me

e<mark>straine</mark>y ligação diferende la ferencia que la contrate en entre em librio de trabações e

(III) SCHEMES WHICH PROVIDE HOLDERS OF CUR-

#### General Objectives of the product of the best offers a principal

- 91. The primary objective of these schemes is to provide an alternative reserve asset into which currency balances held by monetary authorities can be converted. It is not an objective of these schemes to provide means of deliberately increasing aggregate reserves.
  - A. Conversion of Currency Balances into Reserve Positions in the Fund

endered i di kurapë prizmi dibenik

#### **Objectives**

92. The objective of this scheme is to assist a country holding a currency balance in its reserves to convert that balance, in agreement with the country whose currency is concerned, into a reserve position in the

I.M.F. The procedure could be used for any currency, but, as the only currencies extensively held in reserves are reserve currencies, it would, in practice, apply chiefly to them, and the mechanism is, for convenience, described in terms of reserve currencies held.

out toll representation of the blood and according to the fact reserved for the

#### Mechanism

- 93. The initiative could be on the side of either the reserve centre or the country holding its currency. The procedure would be for the reserve centre to draw the currency of the holder from the Fund and use it to buy back the reserve currency from the holder. After this transaction, the reserve centre would normally have lost a reserve by using up its gold tranche claim in making the drawing. The holder would have substituted a gold tranche claim of equal amount in his reserves for the reserve currency which he had previously been holding.
- 94. Since a reserve position in the Fund can only be transferred to another member by that member's currency being drawn from the Fund, it would be necessary for the drawee's currency to be available to the Fund in sufficient amount. The scheme, therefore, envisages that, irrespective of which party takes the initiative, the drawee should undertake to make his currency available, by loan to the Fund if the Fund's holdings of it are insufficient. Although the transaction is envisaged as a transfer of gold tranche rights, the drawer could, with Fund permission, draw within a credit tranche. In this case, however, the above undertaking of the drawee to make his currency available by lending to the Fund would not apply.
- 95. Drawings on the Fund under this arrangement would be governed by the Fund's normal policies and procedures.

# 20 B. MUTUAL CURRENCY ACCOUNT (M.C.A.) MORRESTY ME A COUNT (M.C.A.)

#### **Objectives**

96. The Mutual Currency Account is a depository facility designed to provide an alternative form of asset into which a currency held by a monetary authority could be converted without drawing on the reserves of the country whose currency it holds. This would not increase

total reserve assets but would avoid the decrease which would otherwise result from conversions. As such conversions could, in certain conditions and if they were extensive, weaken confidence in the currency itself and thus lead to further conversions, the aggregate loss of reserves could be large. The objective of the facility would be to reduce the risk of such a situation arising. Though applicable to any currency held by a monetary authority, the facility used in this way would be likely in practice only to be employed for a reserve currency.

97. The facility is not intended to be used as a means of financing balance of payments' deficits (1), and procedures would be employed under multilateral surveillance to ensure that it was not so used.

## Membership and Institutional Arrangements

98. Full membership would, in principle, be limited to a group of industrialised countries, but the right to deposit a currency held might be made available more widely. The books would be kept by the I.M.F. as Agent (assuming that it was willing to undertake the task) and any necessary policy or administrative decisions would be taken by the full members.

. . . Aresiselism (A.

#### Mechanism

99. A country could deposit with the Agent in a special account the currency of any full member of the scheme in exchange for an asset denominated in M.C.A. units of account expressed as the equivalent of a given weight of gold.

A 1996 lethe ofte reducier a to as trouble Vinneed.

100. Since M.C.A. units would thus carry a gold-value guarantee, they would earn either no interest or only a very low rate of interest. Countries whose currencies are held by the Agent would guarantee the holding as to value and would pay low interest to the Account.

<sup>(1)</sup> As originally propounded, its use was envisaged in association with a support operation, separately negotiated between two or more monetary authorities, in which the creditor bought the debtor's currency with a view to depositing it immediately in the Account. Used in this way, the M.C.A. would be a means of balance of payments' finance and of reserve asset creation. The scheme could equally associate the M.C.A. depository facility with currencies which have accrued to monetary authorities in the normal way, through market intervention, rather than in consequence of a specially negotiated support operation.

- 101. M.C.A. units would be transferable from a country in deficit for the purchase of the currency of another member who is in surplus. Conversions between the units and members' currencies would be at, or very close to parity. I stranger off the bir and a suitable to be side of
- 102. Appropriate creditor limits on the obligation to acquire units would be agreed by the full members of the scheme. There would also be limits on the amount of each currency that could be held in the Account, but provision would be made for rallonges in case of need. No limits are proposed on the time for which a currency might remain in the Account; but members whose currency was held in the Account:
  - (i) would be required to redeem it with M.C.A. units when and to the extent that, they acquired them; and
- (ii) could redeem it at any time with gold, which the Agent would at once distribute pro rata to holders of M.C.A. units, thereby description of units.
- In liquidation, the Account's assets would be distributed pro rata to holders of M.C.A. units and further settlement would be arranged bilaterally between the parties (as in E.P.U.) (1). Provision would be made covering the withdrawal of a member whose currency was held by the Account (debtor) or of a member who held M.C.A. units (creditor) and would be such as to protect the interests of other members.

#### total control beindered at employed by to telepon that can be contention to analyzings at APPENDIX TO CHAPTER III

adtinomica Michael hi theal et dair thombillion describ

Note on Effect of Various Forms of Reserve Creation on the LIQUIDITY OF THE FUND

- (i) Whatever the form of reserve creation-through the Fund or otherwise-countries must be prepared to accept the reserve assets in question in sufficient quantity to ensure that the possessors of these assets can use them in settlements between monetary authorities. Where these reserves are both created by, and transferred through, the Fund, this requirement is reflected in a problem of the Fund's own liquidity. ni trada august recianorameni itridu un der putti pro a la marca e la richatorament per se tre en beneause.

  (1) European Payments Union.

- (ii) Some methods of reserve creation would not entail the use by the Fund of its existing resources of gold or currencies; others would. But all such methods—except special gold operations by the Fund—would create claims which, if transferred through the Fund rather than directly, would require the Fund to provide usable currencies to the country exercising its claim.
- (iii) The extent to which the process of creating reserves would constitute a drain on the Fund's resources, in the absence of special arrangements to deal with the problem, varies with the particular technique adopted. The enlargement of automatic drawing rights in the Fund would involve no initial use of existing Fund resources; nor would special operations by the Fund if financed by borrowing. In cases where the Fund used its own resources for creation of reserve assets, the impact on Fund liquidity would be greater or less depending upon whether the operations were financed with gold, normally drawable currencies or a combination of currencies, including some that are not normally drawn. The creation of gold tranche rights without gold payment on the occasion of quota increases may be regarded as having the same effect on Fund liquidity, in the long run, as an investment of gold.
- (iv) In the case of reserve creation involving the acquisition of assets by the Fund, the Fund's liquidity might, in principle, be protected by the possibility of later realising such assets as a means of obtaining the currencies which the Fund required for its operations. Since, however, any disposition of such assets by the Fund would contract the volume of world reserves, this technique would be appropriate only when that was desired. Ordinarily, the need to safeguard the Fund's liquidity in connection with methods of reserve creation that involved a use of Fund resources would require other arrangements—for example, the granting of lines of credit to the Fund in currencies suitable for drawing, either for fixed amounts or proportionate to reserves.
- (v) The process of using reserve positions in the Fund-that is, transferring them-is independent of the method by which they are created. As has been said above, unless such claims are made transferable directly among countries, without the intervention

of the Fund, they confer on their holders an assured right to obtain foreign currencies to meet a balance of payments' need. Thus, the greater the volume of reserve assets created, the greater the potential claim on the Fund's drawable currencies.

- (vi) Arrangements to deal with this problem could take several forms:
- (a) Lines of credit might be extended to the Fund by countries for which new reserves were created. In this way countries receiving additional reserve assets which they could use when in deficit would also commit themselves to accept such assets from others when in stronger balance of payments' position. The use of such lines of credit by the Fund would add to the reserve assets of the country whose line of credit was drawn upon, thereby effecting a transfer of reserve assets from the deficit country.
  - (b) Claims on the Fund could be made directly transferable at will. Here, as in (c) below, the problem would not be reflected in Fund liquidity; rather, it would appear as one of creditor limits, which is the other side of the coin of the Fund liquidity problem.
  - (c) Countries participating in reserve creation might assume an obligation to hold and transfer reserve positions in the Fund in proportion to their other reserves.
- (vii) Whereas, in the case of transferability through the Fund, provisions analogous to the Fund's policy on currencies to be drawn would be established for the purpose of assuring an equitable sharing among members of the claims transferred, in the case of direct transferability, individual countries would be more exposed to the possibility of having to accept direct transfers of claims up to the total amount of their creditor limits. Consequently, in the latter case, countries might be reluctant to accept creditor limits of as great a magnitude as in the case of transferability through the Fund.

In a recent Fund Staff Paper, "Effect of various types of Fund reserve creation on Fund liquidity" (DM/65/12), the additional resources, in terms of lines of credit in normally drawable currencies, that might be required by the Fund in connection with various modes

of reserve creation and use were estimated, on necessarily somewhat arbitrary assumptions, as follows:

- 1. For extension of quasi-automatic and total drawing facilities, at 55 % of the amount of the extension;
- 2. For investment with gold, at 220 % of the amount invested;
- 3. For investment in all member countries with investee currency, at 125 % of the amount invested;
- 4. For investment with normally drawable currencies, at 155 % of the amount invested.

In the case of investment with currencies, these amounts are reckoned inclusive of any loans to, or deposits with, the Fund that might be made concurrently with the investment.

solderate ed the experience of the control of the c

#### CHAPTER IV - COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS

#### PART 1 - GENERAL PROBLEMS

#### Differing Primary Objectives and the second assessment to

Minuskin blog koding i

- 104. All methods described in Chapter III have in common a direct or indirect concern with the adequacy of reserve assets; but they fall into three broad classes according to their primary objectives.
- (i) Where the procedures are initiated to meet the balance of payments' deficit of an individual country
- 105. These types of operation have the purpose of meeting particular countries' needs for balance of payments' finance. The associated creation of reserve assets contributes to world reserves, but as a consequence of such finance rather than as deliberate reserve creation. In this class we include: and
- (a) Normal Fund drawings in credit tranches. As explained in Chapter III, increases in outstanding drawings will result in a net creation of additional assets, normally in the form of gold tranche or G.A.B. claims in the hands of the countries whose currencies are drawn (paras. 57 61).
- be ord (2) d New types of Fund operations when carried out for balance with stigot payments considerations, namely, deposits with, or loans board special credits operations (paras. and secure 88 90) and so the standard of gallenges the standard of the standard of the secure standards.
- (ii) Where the procedures are initiated with the deliberate aim of creating reserve assets in accordance with some agreed assessment of overall needs, and distributing them "across the board", i.e., independently of the immediate balance of payments situations of individual countries
- 106. Distribution in this class will generally have been made without

the immediate recipient of the asset having to "earn" it by foregoing real resources or by experiencing a net capital inflow. This class includes:

- (a) Enlargement of automatic drawing rights in the Fund or extensions of Fund gold tranche rights without gold payments (paras. 62 72).
- (b) Some new types of Fund operations undertaken with the aim of increasing aggregate assets (parase 73 + 87), and painting
- Fund by a group of countries (C.R.U.) (paras 28 43), and comparable group schemes associated with the Fund (paras 44 56).
- (iii) Where the procedures are initiated to convert a currency which has already accrued to a monetary authority into a different form reliable of asset of account of asset of account of a convert of

the sample against the second property on a majorite by the first the second second second second second second

- 107 months primary tobjective here is to convert an existing currency holding into an international asset, not in order to increase the aggregate of reserve assets, but to avoid or minimise a decrease. This type of proposal includes:
- ni dir (ar) The scheme for conversion of currency balances into reserve to most adoptions in the Fund (paras) 921- 95) man ton a

classes of scheme are not necessarily mutually exclusive. Despite differences of view regarding the relative ments of the various schemes listed above, and especially regarding the alternative methods of across-the-board reserve creation, all members recognise that the Fund will continue to finance balance of payments' deficits under its rules and standards and will create reserve assets, in the form of claims on the Fund, in the process. As was recognised in Chapter I, the amount or the distribution of reserve assets that result from the financing of balance of payments' deficits might not fully correspond to reserve needs; for example, there could be large deficits at a time when there was no shortage of aggregate

reserves or there could be relative balance when aggregate reserves were too low. Therefore, all are agreed that conditions could arise in which the total stock of reserve assets might prove to be inadequate and that a further means of reserve creation would then be needed through the Fund or otherwise.

kii set aa meesa wake ku meuga Whaleba c

- 109. Most members believe that, if these circumstances were to arise, the creation of further reserve assets would be on an across-the-board basis, that is, the additional reserves would be distributed among countries independently of their balance of payments' situations. Some of these members, although they agree that credit facilities granted under normal conditions are a proper means for financing balance of payments' deficits, emphasise, in particular, that distribution of deliberately-created new reserves should not be limited to countries in balance of payments' deficit. Such a procedure would entail a relaxation of pressures on deficit countries to adopt corrective policies and undermine existing rules on the granting of international credit.
- 110. Some members, who also believe that credit facilities are a proper means to finance deficits and who share the view that, over time, a supplement to gold and reserve currencies may be needed, point out that the Study Group is not charged, under its Mandate, with selecting among the three broad classes of scheme, nor among specific proposals; rather, its task is to assemble the elements necessary for an evaluation of the various proposals for the creation of reserve assets, whether by across the board methods or otherwise. These members note, incidentally, that none of the proposals for deliberate reserve creation studied by the Group would limit the distribution of reserve assets exclusively to deficit countries.

111 In the Study Group's examination of the various schemes for across the board reserve creation, divergences appeared regarding certain basic characteristics of these schemes namely, the desirability of a close link to gold in the creation distribution and use of reserve assets; the width of membership of reserve creating schemes; the suitability of using the Fund for reserve creation as well as for credit extension; and the methods of decision envisaged for such schemes. Underlying some

whole briggs redembed Gara. (Sound is

of these issues was a difference regarding the importance of selecting an approach which would be compatible with the existing system and a related difference regarding the likely effects of various schemes on the existing system.

- 112. Another divergence of view concerns the third class of scheme namely, that which aims at a facility for converting currencies which have already accrued to a monetary authority into a different form of international asset. It is agreed that, under the market intervention system, which is now general, the asset which first accrues to a non-reserve currency authority will be a reserve currency. Some members believe that a special facility is required for the conversion into an international asset of any reluctantly-held balances of a reserve currency. Other members stress the importance of avoiding the introduction of either a new asset or a new facility that might have deleterious effects on the substantial reserve currency component which already exists in total reserve holdings.
- 113. It was agreed that it is necessary to consider the effect of each major type of proposal on the total volume and distribution of international reserves and the effect on the process of adjustment. This is done in the latter part of the present Chapter.

enant the state broad classes of scheek, for anying specific proposals;

rather, its tesk is to severable the elements rates of

#### The Role of Gold

- 114. While there is no disagreement on the place of gold in the system as the basic reserve asset, differences emerged on its role in relation to the introduction of new reserve assets.
- 115. In support of a link with gold (as close as that in the C.R.U. scheme), some members argue that:
- since gold is the basic reserve asset, the characteristics and use of any new asset must be closely associated with it. Such a link between the reserve asset and gold would, moreover, be a simple way of safeguarding creditor countries against excessive acceptable, and would avoid movements to convert it directly or indirectly into gold.

The close link with gold would, in some ways, have the same practical consequences, for the monetary authorities of the limited number of countries concerned and for the duration of the scheme, as an increase in the volume of monetary gold holdings. This would make it clear that an increase in the price of gold is excluded; it would put an end to the uncertainty which exists on this point and to the speculation stemming from it. The result would be to channel a larger part of the new output of gold into official reserves. It is to be noted in this respect that the new reserve asset would, in all probability, only be introduced after a favourable evolution of the balance of payments of the United States had already strengthened the world monetary system and reduced speculation and hoarding.

In such a situation, the shift from other existing forms of reserve assets into gold which could theoretically be induced by the implementation of a closely gold-linked scheme could only be on a limited scale; many countries which would be involved already have high gold ratios in their reserves; the combined official currency holdings of the Ten are some \$ 10 bn. and represent, in part, minimum working balances; moreover, many monetary authorities concerned would continue, for reasons of convenience and earnings, to keep currency holdings above the amount required for working balances purposes.

To supplement the gold stock by a reserve asset as closely as possible linked with gold itself would contribute directly to solving the problem of an inadequate gold supply. The United States, having the largest stock of gold, would be the main recipient of the new assets, which should make it easier for this country to assure the convertibility of its currency, thus contributing to the general interconvertibility of other currencies. Finally, in the view of these members, the emphasis on gold would, in the future, avoid the kind of expansion of reserve currency holdings which, in the recent past, has weakened the convertibility of its currency holdings which, in the recent past, has weakened the cases a sefficient and led to the present difficult situation.

- 116. Other members consider that establishing a close link to gold in the creation, distribution and use of new reserve assets would represent a backward step, reversing the historical tendency toward the increasing use of monetary instruments other than gold.
- More immediately, the distribution of new reserve assets on the basis of gold holdings would amount to a disguised increase in the gold price for the countries concerned and would induce speculation in gold markets.
- Distribution of newly-created reserve assets in proportion to countries' gold holdings would, because of differing policies on the composition of reserves, be inequitable, penalising those countries which, as a matter of policy, maintain a low ratio of gold to total reserves. In order to benefit from a greater share of new assets created, monetary authorities would feel an incentive to maximise their gold holdings by converting reserve currency assets into gold. Moreover, the consequent reduction in the gold reserves of the United States might cause anxieties to monetary authorities outside the group of participating countries and lead them also to convert reserve currencies into gold. The result would be a shrinkage of total reserve assets (at least in their present form) and therefore a potential threat to the stability of the system as a whole. The impact would fall mainly on U.S. reserves; yet, even if new assets were created, and distributed in proportion to gold holdings, in an amount equivalent to the shrinkage of reserve currency assets, only 40 % of the drop in U.S. reserves would be compensated, since the U.S. holds only 40% of the group's total singular stock. It may be noted that substitution of gold for reserve rease of only one percentage point in the average ratio of gold to total official reserves outside the -norms "United States would mean the disappearance of about \$ 500 mn. no significant reserve assets (of which about \$ 275 mn. in the group), egrees an amount not far from the annual addition to monetary gold on: bono stocks in recent years. he called a significal governo
- Even if distribution were not based on gold holdings, a close link to gold in the use of new reserve assets would encourage

countries within the group to hold a higher ratio of gold to total reserves, since the use of the new assets would (unlike other new assets not closely linked with gold) entail sizable gold movements in the financing of international imbalances. Countries outside the group might feel impelled to increase their gold ratios also. Sizable gold movements could be damaging to confidence and could, in any case, lead countries to adopt excessively harsh policies in order to avoid deficits and a resultant loss of gold. This tendency towards restrictive policies would be accentuated as the result of conversions of currency assets into gold, with further harmful effects on international trade and economic growth.

— Finally, these members also questioned whether the operations of the Fund, being necessarily based on the use of currencies, would not be impeded in a gold-dominated system through fears of Fund members that their currencies, when drawn and put into circulation, would have to be redeemed by them in gold.

The Width of Membership appropriate to Reserve Creating Arrangements of this Kind

of view. The broad subject is dealt with below under the separate headings of management and of distribution and circulation of the asset, but the two inevitably overlap. Arguments in favour of inclusion in the management group apply also to inclusion in distribution, but this is not necessarily true of arguments against. The discussion of width of membership in the following paragraphs does not prejudge the question whether reserve asset creation should be in the Fund, associated with the Fund, or outside.

# (i) Width of Management Group

118. So far as management is concerned, it is argued in favour of a limited group that the formation of judgments on the operation and liquidity of the international monetary system would be a highly important, but difficult, process which would only be likely to succeed in practice within a group of limited size and homogeneous composition. The needs

of the larger industrialised countries which share the responsibility for the working of the international monetary system are different not only in scale but in kind from those of the rest of the world. These are the countries which principally hold and use reserves for international monetary purposes; and their reserve needs are a primary concern of the international system. Those who hold this view see no serious technical or political problem in limited groups. Important precedents already exist in the E.P.U., E.M.A. (1), the provision for mutual assistance in the E.E.C. (2), and the G.A.B. The outside world has always accepted such groups provided that they are not detrimental to outside interests or, a fortiori, that they operate in the general interests of the system as, for example, the limited group of the G.A.B. is designed to do.

119. The other view, while recognising that precedents exist and that such groups as the members of the G.A.B. may operate to the general advantage of the system as a whole, considers that arrangements concerned with the liquidity of the international monetary system as a whole should, in principle, be of a world-wide nature. As regards the danger of unsound decisions being reached if the management were widely representative, those who share this view reminded the Group that, while the views of all participants in the international monetary system are heard in the Fund, the ultimate decisions remain in the hands of the limited number of countries which are chiefly responsible for the system's successful working. To establish a management group to which only the larger industrial countries are admitted would mean arbitrarily excluding ebuntries of proven credit and ability in managing their external finances. The growth of reserves outside the Group of Ten during the past decade, for example, averaged some \$ 485 mn. a year.

## (ii) Width of Distribution and Circulation of the Asset and add

In favour of keeping the ownership and circulation of the asset within a limited group of industrialised countries, it was argued that an international asset must be based on credit and that the credit of those who back it must therefore be unquestioned. There must be no room for doubt whether the asset will, in practice, be honoured in operation estionique la become et chesti ed cino blue e leitw e-come sheafale rad (1) European Monetary Agreement. 25 (2) European Economic Community. Content blue et le bestealt le que et a radialve

who are cosessed with constitution is the fact that accordingly with

or, ultimately, in liquidation. Deliberately-created new reserve assets must, of their nature, initially be distributed without the recipients' having had to forego real resources in order to earn them, but will thereafter command real resources. Care is therefore needed in establishing the group in which they are to be used. A reserve asset is characterised by the expectation that, if it flows out, it should ordinarily be reconstituted in due time. Assets which are specifically created to fulfil the reserve function should, consequently, be distributed only to countries whose balance of payments is likely to move between deficit and surplus and which are, therefore, able to assume the obligations as well as the rights entailed in the convention and its working. More generally, a system which meets the reserve needs of the larger nations will, in practice, benefit all countries

The other view here, while recognising the logic of some of the points made, considers that the limited arrangement would be exposed to disadvantages which would outweigh the advantages claimed for it. For a group of industrially-advanced countries to increase, by a stroke of the pen, as it were, their own monetary reserves and appear to make themselves thereby the richer, would invite criticism from other countries, who would declare that their own need for more elbow room in their international payments was, proportionately, no less than that of the members of the group. A number of the smaller countries could show that they have maintained a good reserve position and that their balance of payments' record compares favourably with that of countries within the group. It would be arbitrary to deny participation to such countries. In any limited membership, the difficulty of borderline cases is likely to For this reason, those who hold this view favour an approach that, is not strictly limited in the width of membership. They prefer an approach that embodies a self-qualifying element and would therefore be more open than a grouping that is strictly limited to a small number of countries. They point out that many countries throughout the world feel, or will feel, a need for growing reserves; yet countries excluded from the group would be able to increase their reserves only by surrendering real resources or attracting capital inflow. To exclude these countries would risk creating a sense of discrimination which would hamper monetary co-operation and understanding and which might well lead to demand for compensation in other ways. As a technical matter, the more limited the group the more likely it is that individual members of the group will accumulate an undue amount of the new asset; this would occur if such members, even when in payments' balance with the entire world, had a surplus with the group and a deficit with the rest of the world.

122. Some members felt that membership for purposes of management need not necessarily be identical with membership for purposes of distribution and use of the reserve asset.

#### The Role of the I.M.F.

- 123. The first type of proposal listed in our Mandate refers to an asset created by a group of countries independently of the Fund, while the second category of proposals refers specifically to "a reserve asset created by or through the I.M.F." We accordingly discussed the relative advantages or disadvantages of centering reserve creation in the Fund or elsewhere. All agreed that the Fund fulfils a vital and unique function in the field of medium-term conditional credit facilities and that its lending operations have the incidental result of creating reserve assets of a certain kind.
- 124. As regards deliberate reserve creation, however, the following arguments against the Fund were supplied, mainly by one of our members:
  - (i) To give to the Fund the power to create and distribute at its initiative new unconditional reserve assets might impair its ability to perform its role of custodian of monetary discipline, which is based on the granting of conditional credits of limited duration.
  - (ii) Generally, the ordinary rules of weighted voting in the Fund, which, in fact, give a decisive influence to a very few countries with the largest quotas, do not seem appropriate to the handling of such a powerful instrument as across-the-board reserve creation, which should be under the control of a group comprising all the largest industrial countries.

- (iii) Moreover, the difficulty of drawing a line inside the Fund between members who would and members who would not benefit from across-the-board creation of reserve assets would entail the risk that assets which, by their nature, should flow back and forth, would be distributed to countries showing a persistent tendency to remain in deficit. In practice, it seems politically and psychologically extremely difficult, if not impossible, to introduce inside the Fund a discrimination among its members by the way of a qualifying criterion—e.g., countries whose currency has been drawn.
- (iv) As to the "self-qualifying element" which would result from the fact that an across-the-board increase in gold tranche positions would not immediately accrue to countries with outstanding drawings in their credit tranches, its effects would not have much practical significance as between those who qualified and those who did not. It makes little difference to the former, because of their good position and record in the Fund, whether their drawing rights are automatic or of the kind now available to them in the first credit tranche, nor would the associated addition to total drawing facilities be of great significance to them; whereas the latter would receive a benefit in an appreciable de facto mitigation of their repayment obligation, in so far as any amount repaid in their new automatic tranche can easily be redrawn.
- (v) The use of reserve positions in the Fund has certain disadvantages. In most schemes of Fund reserve creation, it would require a drawing on the Fund or the realisation of a loan claim on terms similar to those of a drawing; and some countries have, in the past, shown reluctance to draw on the Fund. On the one hand, a country has to represent a balance of payments' need before drawing; on the other hand, it might have to repay before its reserves have improved, or to allow, even if it does not wish to do so, its position in the Fund to be reconstituted at the discretion of the Fund through drawings of its currency by other countries.

- (vi) The amendment of the Articles of Agreement, which is required in several schemes, would open the door to further, unpredictable and possibly undesirable modifications of the rules governing the Fund.
  - (vii) In the particular case of substitution of gold certificates for gold on the occasion of quota increases, the principal deterrent to unjustified requests for larger quotas by countries permanently in a weak external position would disappear. Moreover, there would be little flexibility to respond to overall needs as increases could only be decided at the time of quota increases.
- 125. Counter-arguments, some of which were supported by all other members of the Group, were presented as follows, some members, however, recognising the justification of certain of the arguments made above.
- (i) In general, the Fund's prestige and experience as a monetary institution make it the natural centre for new functions involving deliberate creation of reserve assets and provide assurance of its capacity to conduct, and keep distinct, conditional lending and deliberate reserve creation. It was felt that it would be unfortunate and confusing to establish a rival centre of decision in the international monetary field. Given the desirability of maintaining a proper balance between the extension of credit facilities and the creation of reserve assets, it would be more appropriate to combine these functions in one institution. It should be noted that any scheme of deliberate reserve creation, whether in the Fund or otherwise, will tend to make countries less dependent on credit facilities and on the conditions attaching to them.
- (ii) As regards the decision-making process, the weighted voting system has operated effectively, generally reflecting the relative economic weight and international responsibility of the participants, and giving the countries of the Group of Ten a decisive influence on Fund policy-making. Furthermore, the voting power of individual countries or groups of countries may be altered, for instance, by selective adjustments of quotas, to

reflect changes over time in relative economic weight and responsibility. In addition, special decision rules may be envisaged to govern the operation of particular methods of creating reserve assets through the Fund.

- (iii) Most schemes for deliberate reserve creation through the Fund incorporate a self-qualifying element, which would exclude countries in persistent deficit while allowing countries with good balance of payments' performance, now or in the future, to share in reserve creation; other qualifying criteria - for example, that the country's currency has been used in drawings - would permit a more selective but still open grouping. In response to the argument that countries with a favourable balance of payments' record would have little interest in an increase in reserve assets in the form of automatic drawing rights in the Fund, it was stated that this consideration applied with equal strength to the attitude of such countries to any form of addition to their reserves. As to the benefit that is said to accrue to countries that are at first excluded under the selfqualifying element and later repay their debt to the Fund, this mitigation of a debt burden is no different from what would be experienced by debtor countries which received new reserve assets under any reserve creation scheme, except that, under the self-qualifying element in the Fund, the benefit is not gained o leas assountil the debt is actually repaid:
  - (iv) It was pointed out that not all Fund schemes would require an amendment of the Articles of Agreement; in any event, proposals outside the Fund would require national legislation. It was also observed that the criticism of particular Fund schemes for example, that referred to in paragraph 124 (vii) are not arguments against centering deliberate reserve creation in the Fund but of particular methods of doing so.
  - (v) The gold tranche is increasingly recognised as a reserve asset which countries can use without reluctance and virtually at will to meet a balance of payments' need; new types of claim on the Fund could be used with equal facility. Furthermore, a

repayment obligation, such as that now attaching to regular gold tranche drawings, is not different in kind from the normal expectation that a reserve loss will be reconstituted. Finally, the process of reconstituting a country's reserve position in the Fund through drawings of its currency by others is no different in substance from the direct transfer of any reserve asset to one country from another.

sum emplism of election

### Rules of Decision-Making

- 126. Deliberate multilateral creation of reserve assets would be an entirely new activity, entailing issues of great significance to the world economy. Under most proposals, decisions would be required, at a minimum, as to the circumstances in which the reserves should be created and as to the amount to be created. Since differences of attitude and policy among the participants would be inevitable in the application of any of the proposals that have been considered, great importance attaches to the means of resolving differences.
- 127. Objective formulae and agreed rules are helpful in minimising the need for decisions. But any scheme would have to be applied to varying circumstances and in changing conditions and would call for decisions on both policy and administration. While no voting system will work smoothly where there are deep underlying divisions of view, it is recognised that a viable decision-making process is a prerequisite to the successful operation of any reserve creation scheme. The Group considered four general rules of decision-making that have been used in international organisations:

# es assigna Unanimity: the last continue to the intermediate and

illus adirection of the least and the second

The proponents of this principle consider that it is the only workable process for as fundamental an operation as deliberate creation of reserves and that it offers some protection against international inflation. They consider that the rule, which they regard as an essential safeguard of their monetary autonomy, should be workable in a limited and homogeneous group of countries capable of reaching compromise, and cite examples,

e.g., E.P.U. The opposite view, however, is that differences of opinion on policy and operation are inevitable and that, as a result of the unanimity requirement, action could not be taken without the agreement of the group's most reluctant member. The result would be a failure to take action, and hence too restrictive an approach to future needs for reserves.

### — Unit Voting with Ordinary Majority:

In general, our members did not believe that this method of voting should be relied upon for decision-making, some because of the advantages they saw in unanimity and others because of their preference for weighted voting. However, in a variant of one of the schemes before us, this method was mentioned as a possibility within a limited and homogeneous group of countries (para. 55).

#### - Weighted Voting with Ordinary Majority:

This is the rule in the Fund for most types of decisions, and is implicit in the proposals for creating reserves through the Fund, as described in Chapter III. It could also be applied to a limited group within the Fund. The supporters of this procedure assert that it is now familiar and has been used successfully to govern the operations of the Fund. This thoroughly-tested system represents a satisfactory compromise between unanimity, which risks an impasse, and simple majority voting, which risks unsound decisions. Moreover, they point out that the industrial members of the Fund have a decisive voice in the decisions taken under this procedure. Other members point out that there has been criticism of individual decisions reached under this system. Decisions on deliberate reserve creation would involve more fundamental issues, and divergences of views could be sharper. To try to settle the issues by majority voting, and especially by a weighted majority which overruled a substantial minority, could expose the system to severe strain. . — Special Majority – i.e., greater than an Ordinary Majority:

This could be applied both to unit voting and weighted voting.

It is used in the Fund in conjunction with weighted voting for certain important decisions, and in the G.A.B.

- 128. Selection between these alternatives is much more than a technical matter. The economic impact of any scheme can be greatly influenced by the rules adopted for arriving at decisions.
- 129. Some members were of the opinion that it is not possible to judge the relative merits of the various types of decision-making rule independently of the specific institutional and operational framework in which they would be designed to operate. In their view, the aim of providing maximum safeguards for sound decisions, avoiding, on the one hand, extreme rigidity and, on the other, the possibility of misuse, could depending on the specific procedures and process of decision-making conceivably be achieved by any one of the above-mentioned types or a combination of them. In this context, they referred, by way of example, to the variety of voting types in the E.E.C. Treaty.

# PART 2 – METHODS AND EFFECTS OF RESERVE CREATION

130. We now turn to certain specific aspects of the problem of reserve creation, such as methods of creation, distribution and use of the asset, creditor's commitment, qualities of the asset, rules of liquidation and withdrawal, and relationship with multilateral surveillance. Technically, there is a choice of methods or of institutional arrangements by which the desired objective can be achieved. It is not, however, the technical aspects which have been most significant in our discussion. Rather, the views expressed by individual members of our Group on questions of method reflect differences of general approach.

#### Creation and Distribution of the Asset

les confice the same to combine the

131. There is listed below a variety of methods suggested to us for creating the asset. This is mainly a technical matter, but carries wider economic implications, for example, in the use of gold, the width of mem-

menos appointe en talkini - ame, di sibre inica

bership, the nature and quality of the asset and other issues which are dealt with elsewhere in this Chapter. Creation of the asset could be:

- by subscription in national currencies, or special obligations which may or may not remain dormant in the institution until liquidation or the withdrawal of a member. This is the method of subscribing for new or increased quotas in the Fund, and also applies to some types of proposal for a new reserve unit.
- by crossed deposits in gold centralised in the books of an agent (as in the C.R.U. proposal), the deposit claim of the institution remaining dormant and that of the member being the active reserve asset.
- by subscription in gold certificates on the occasion of quota increases.
- by extension of virtually automatic drawing rights in the Fund into the first credit tranche.
- by one of the possible new types of Fund methods for reserve creation indicated in Chapter III (special operations by the Fund).
- in the case of schemes for providing holders of currency with an alternative asset, the transformation of the existing holding into the new international asset would only occur as the transactions were done.
- 132. The types of proposal before us exemplified two broad methods of distribution by which newly-created assets would be allocated among countries. Under the first method, the allocation would be carried out according to individual needs at the time; under the second, it would be made to all qualified participants, according to an agreed formula.
- (i) In the Light of Individual Needs at the Time od history applied to a solid state of the contract of history applied to the contract of his contract of his
- 133. This would apply to:
- assets created by normal Fund drawings (para, 57).
- deposits with, or loans to, the Fund for financing special Fund to fin

#### (ii) According to an Agreed Distribution Formula

. Pri filia de la compania del compania del compania de la compania del compania

134. This might apply to distribution either to a limited group inside or outside the Fund or to all Fund members. The formula alone might be decisive, as in the C.R.U. proposal or in Fund investment financed by borrowing; or it might embody a self-qualifying element – as in certain Fund proposals.

135. Suggested formulae for distribution fall into two classes: those linked with gold and those not linked with gold.

## (a) Linked with Gold

Initial distribution may be carried out in proportion to members' gold holdings at the time; or it may be governed by some other formula but immediately followed by a redistribution to produce a prescribed uniform gold/asset ratio in the composition of members' reserves. This might mean large gold transfers in some cases. In other versions; some variation in the operating ratio may be permitted before such redistribution is called for.

Distribution in proportion to gold holdings is advocated as a technical implication of the views on the role of gold recorded earlier in this Chapter and as administratively simple and operationally logical, since gold and the new reserve asset will thereafter have to move and be held in uniform proportion.

Arguments against it have been recorded earlier in this Chapter (para 116). In addition, it was thought that the distribution of the new asset in ratio with existing gold holdings (or total reserves) would tend over time to allocate an increasing

share of newly-created reserves to countries in persistent surplus, since it is these countries whose gold holdings would be growing most rapidly. Other members, however, considered that maldistribution of reserves should not be dealt with by creation of reserve assets, but by appropriate balance of payments' policies; still others thought that such policies might, on occasion, be supplemented by long-term credit operations.

#### (b) Not Linked with Gold

The formulae not linked with gold that have been proposed include a distribution based on Fund quotas, with or without G.A.B. commitments, or a link with total reserves. A wide variety of other formulae could be envisaged, based, say, on volume of trade, fluctuations of external income, or other factors not connected with the immediate balance of payments' position of the individual member.

136. Any system of distribution by agreed formulae, even though not intended to be discriminatory, may give rise to controversy, in that any formula tends to favour some countries. Most members thought that the formula embodied in Fund quotas would be less controversial in that it has already been accepted and is based on a variety of relevant criteria.

## (iii) In connection with Development Finance

137. A suggestion has been made for coupling the creation of reserve assets with the provision of development finance under the direction of an international investment institution, say, the I.B.R.D. It was argued in favour of the idea that it would partly overcome the disadvantage of a group approach by providing benefits for countries not participating in the system. In the form in which it has been put forward, this technique would apply to only a modest fraction of the total reserves to be created, and would probably supply only a small amount of the total resources of the I.B.R.D. The scheme would entail the Fund's investing currencies from its members' quotas or from special resources in an instrument issued by the I.B.R.D., which would subsequently distribute the currencies according to its policies. The beneficiaries, being assumed to be in need of finance, would not retain the currencies received from the LBRD. but would use them for purchases from industrialised countries, and additional assets would thus find their way into the reserves of countries which were in surplus. The system could be applied to any type of scheme other than those relating directly to balance of payments' financing. Tuest the succession of the C.R.U. is not today and the succession of the continuous states and the continuous states and the continuous states are successions.

1383 Most members believe that the provision of capital to developing countries is a problem quite distinct from the creation of reserves and should be achieved by other techniques. They see disadvantage in an attempt to combine objectives of long-term development finance with the needs of flexibility required for monetary management. From the point of view of international monetary management, full flexibility of decision is called for as to whether assets should be created or not. From the point of view of development, on the other hand, planning both by donors and by recipients requires firm commitments over considerable periods. This would introduce an inflexibility into the monetary aspects of the scheme and thus impair the monetary quality of the asset. The difficulties might not be insuperable if, as was suggested in paragraph 137 above, the amount of reserve creation associated with development finance were kept at a modest fraction of the total creation of reserves. But it would be difficult to resist demands from developing countries, and internal pressures in the industrialised countries, to give aid in this form, which appears to avoid a cost in real resources. There would be a risk that, over time, more of the assets might be created than surplus countries would be willing to acquire. Most members also hold the view that the character of an asset depends to some extent on its quality in case of liquidation of the scheme or of withdrawal of members. In case of liquidation of the scheme, participants would receive longterm I.B.R.D. bonds, which might not meet the requirements of liquidity demanded by a central bank. For these reasons, therefore, the idea of combining asset creation with development finance was not widely favoured. Then I are lived blurer produced I . C. J. S. J. and in apprendict our ni recovere inicoque analit un secono esciclement di invent adiamento

# increment is used by the LELLE, which would subsequently distribute the runneaction according to its policies. The beneficiaries, being assumed

# to be in need of heaner, would net retain the extilities of the many of from

There was discussion whether the asset should be directly and independently transferable between monetary institutions or not. The existing claims on the Fund are not directly transferable; they can only be transferred to a particular country by the owner drawing from the Fund the currency of that country. The C.R.U. is not independently transferable; it would only be transferred in conjunction with gold. Some types of scheme before us envisage direct and independent transfer.

- Those who see advantage in this consider that it would be simple to administer, to understand and to build upon. They recognise that no monetary authority would be likely at present to accept an obligation to accumulate any new form of asset without limit (a point dealt with below under "Creditor Limits"). But they do not think that this should prevent direct transfer, subject to appropriate arrangements to guard against a disproportionate accumulation in individual reserves.
  - Others consider that transferability of claims through the Fund should be sufficient for all working purposes, with the advantage that existing provisions and procedures in the Fund guard adequately against excessive accumulations in individual hands. The facility of direct transfer between central banks would, in their opinion, increase the risk of a reassessment of assets now available and might lead to an unnecessary demand for the new asset in substitution for existing holdings, particularly of reserve currencies.

The relation with your of due neglet moderning with

140. Decisions on these matters would affect the form the asset takes, i.e., whether it is to be a new international reserve unit or to be a right of the member to pay his own currency into an institution in purchase of another member's currency. There are superficial differences between the two forms - for example, an asset which takes the form of a right to purchase with the member's own currency may carry with it a repurchase obligation which can be discharged with another member's currency, so that the repurchase operation of one member can affect the drawing rights of another member. The ultimate effect, however, is the same as the ultimate effect in the case of a directly transferable unit: when one member gains reserve assets, another member loses them. Technically, the one form of asset can be made to do all that the other can do, and, for some members, the difference of form itself, as opposed to the other characteristics of the scheme, is not a substantial issue. Possible was a distinct the creditor's correlations, which we

### (ii) "Liquidity Problem"

141. The use of any new reserve asset raises a "liquidity problem" in the sense that the country acquiring the asset must supply its own currency

directly or indirectly against it and therefore ultimately provide real resources or claims to them. In the case of schemes involving direct transfer of the reserve asset, the receiving country makes its currency available up to the amount of its established creditor limit or in ratio with concurrent receipt of gold or other reserve assets. In the case of claims on the Fund which are not directly transferable, the transfer is effected by a drawing of currencies from the Fund on the part of the country using its reserve position in the Fund. Through this process, its claim on the Fund is transferred to the country whose currency is drawn. The latter country's currency is made available up to the limit of its quota or, in the case of some schemes, its line of credit. The relevant techniques are examined in an Appendix to Chapter III. We mention the point here, not because it was controversial but rather as a reminder that, if the decision were taken to build on the claim on the Fund as the best available form of international asset, parallel action would be needed to ensure its liquidity. In general, therefore, although the process appears more cumbersome in the case of the use of claims on the Fund, the problem is, in substance, the same in all schemes. And, in all cases, the liquidity of a reserve asset depends upon the extent and nature of the creditor's commitment.

# (iii) Creditor's Commitment

- 142. Although some saw advantage in an asset which would be accepted without limit, and all recognised that narrow limits could impair the usefulness of the asset, it was generally accepted that any type of proposal must, in practice, include some provision determining the obligation of members to accept the new asset. So long as the total issue of the asset was moderate in relation to aggregate reserves, individual limits might not be needed. But, as the amount in issue grew, an unlimited obligation to accept the asset would expose the individual creditor to having a disproportionate amount of it tendered to him. Some form of limit is, therefore, likely to be a practical necessity in any case.
- 143. Possible ways of limiting the creditor's commitment which we discussed were:
- quantitative limits by predetermined amounts. This is the type under present arrangements in the Fund, where there are "cred-

itor limits", first in the amount of a member's quota, and, secondly, for members of the G.A.B., in the G.A.B. commitment. Within these limits, the Fund, through its decisions on what currencies are to be drawn, exercises some administrative control over accumulation of claims in the hands of any one member. Under some types of proposal before us, variants were suggested:

- quantitative limits could be agreed for the amount of any new asset which individual countries would commit themselves to hold, e.g., under lines of credit to the Fund.
- quantitative limits with provision for "rallonges" requiring the consent of the creditor, e.g., in the M.C.A. proposal.
- limits by ratio in reserve holdings. The ratio, which might be uniform, maximum or within a range, might be determined in relationship to:
  - gold holdings, e.g., in C.R.U. and in one version of reserve claims associated with the Fund.
  - total reserve holdings, e.g., in another version of reserve claims associated with the Fund and in a variant of Fund special operations.
- limits by ratio in transfers. This was the method in the E.P.U. and is included in one of the proposals before us.

inacidativi ban mitabigiti

144. The methods of limitation by ratio to gold, whether in holdings or transfers, encountered broadly the same difference of opinion as we have already recorded on the subject of gold generally. A holding ratio to total reserves was regarded by some as less controversial in principle, though it may be more difficult to administer in practice. Some members saw substantial advantages of simplicity and administrative flexibility in the Fund procedures for establishing creditor limits, including lines of credit, as proposed in Chapter III (paras. 66 and 81) above. Others favoured a ratio method which, being automatic, avoids the rigidity of quantitative limits and requires no administrative control.

#### Qualities of the Asset

#### (i) Guarantee

145. It was widely felt that any new type of international asset must be covered by some form of gold-value guarantee. This would be needed, in general, to assure its acceptability, particularly at times when pressure on the available gold resources was causing fears of an increase in the gold price; new assets lacking a gold-value guarantee would then compare badly with gold, and, in this view, fail to relieve the pressure on available gold resources. It was widely felt that the maintenance-of-value guarantee in the Fund would, in practice, serve the same purpose as an outright gold-value guarantee. Some members saw special advantage in the Fund guarantee in that the use of an existing and familiar feature would minimise the risk of pressures that might arise on existing assets held in the form of reserve currency. They see this guarantee attaching to new reserve assets created through the Fund more as a collateral advantage of action through the Fund than as a sine qua non.

#### (ii) Interest

146. The opinion has been expressed that payment of interest on all or some reserve claims would enhance their attractiveness as reserves, and some would make the rate variable in order to improve the flexibility of the scheme. Others, however, considered that, where a gold-value guarantee is envisaged, the asset should be non-interest-bearing or very low-interest-bearing.

the outdoor ries move out the love of trainings at Irac

and gotte and and the set of the second

#### Liquidation and Withdrawal

147. There was agreement that withdrawal and liquidation provisions under any scheme should not be such as to enable a large creditor to exert pressure on the other members by threatening withdrawal on terms which would draw heavily and immediately on their reserves. This can only be achieved through rules giving an appropriate period of time for the amortisation of debtor positions.

# Relationship to Multilateral Surveillance His sorqueil as besogging as substantial

148. The Study Group was instructed to consider how the provision of the reserve assets should be related to the appropriate framework of

the final procedures for crabbilities received limits, including lines of

multilateral surveillance. Statistics and factual knowledge made available under this surveillance on the financing of deficits and surpluses would provide part of the material for judging the need for additional assets. In any case, we take it for granted that any new asset decided upon would be covered in these returns. It is suggested in the M.C.A. scheme that multilateral surveillance would be employed to ensure that the facility was not used as a means of financing balance of payments' deficits.

149. Finally, some members believe that a smooth transition to the use of an additional reserve asset would be facilitated, and the risk of bidding up of gold ratios reduced, by a harmonisation under multilateral surveillance of present policies regarding the composition of reserve assets. All members, however, considered that the subject of harmonisation itself falls outside the scope of the Mandate.

# PART 3 – EFFECTS ON THE VOLUME OF INTERNATIONAL RESERVES AND ON THE ADJUSTMENT PROCESS

- 150. There is a close relationship between the volume of reserves and the functioning of the adjustment process. Generally speaking, if international reserves are plentiful, countries will be prepared to draw them down, and will react slowly to any deficit; moreover, in such conditions, they should not have difficulty in obtaining credit. The measures which a country will have to take to improve its external financial situation will not have to be too severe because those measures will not be counteracted by the efforts of other countries to maintain their reserves intact. If, on the other hand, the aggregate level of reserves is too low, there will be the opposite effects, some of which have been described in paragraph 10; in these conditions, countries would tend to carry out the adjustment process sooner and more drastically.
- 151. The possible effects of the various schemes on the volume of reserves and on the adjustment process have already been touched on several times in this Report, notably in the present Chapter. However, in view of the importance of these questions, we thought it desirable

to summarise, in a separate section, the main considerations concerning them. As we felt it would be going into unnecessary detail to examine these questions in relation to each of the schemes, we have used the classification according to primary objectives which was adopted at the beginning of this Chapter and which appears particularly appropriate to this examination. The arguments concerned with effects on the volume of reserves are grouped under the sub-paragraphs (a), and those concerned with the effects on the adjustment process under sub-paragraphs (b).

- (i) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated to meet the balance of payments' deficit of an individual country
- 152. (a) Most members of the Group believe that the total amount of credit facilities used will probably vary in the same direction as the overall needs for reserves. The reserve assets which are usually created in this way in the hands of surplus countries will contribute to overall reserve needs. However, as we have already pointed out, the additional reserves created in this way will not necessarily be sufficient in amount, distributed in a satisfactory way, or available in the form desired.
  - (b) The schemes included in this class should normally contribute to the proper functioning of the adjustment process. The deficit country obtains financing on a temporary and conditional basis, and this should give it an incentive to carry out the adjustment process in a satisfactory way. Moreover, the surplus countries, whose reserves will generally be increased as a result of the use of the credit facilities by the deficit countries, should be more willing to accept the measures of adjustment applied by the deficit countries.

In the schemes providing for deposits with, or loans to, the Fund for financing special credit operations by the Fund, the effects on the adjustment process would depend on the conditions attached to the special credit operations.

(ii) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated with the deliberate aim of creating reserve assets in accordance with some agreed

assessment of overall needs, and distributing them "across the board", i.e., independently of the immediate balance of payments' situations of individual countries

153. (a) These schemes have in common the characteristic that they provide for the deliberate creation or subsequent cancellation of reserves. Accordingly, they are particularly adapted to flexible adjustment of the overall volume of international reserves, which will take account of the development of overall needs, given the variations in the rate at which the international monetary system is supplied with reserves from traditional sources.

There were divergences of view on two points: the procedure for taking decisions and the link between the new reserve asset and gold, as proposed in certain schemes. Some of us consider that, if decisions require a unanimous vote, this would be likely to lead to a too restrained use of reserve asset creation, while others feel that the unanimity rule provides some guarantee against a too inflationary policy; the different views on this point are set out in paragraph 127 of the present Chapter.

As regards the link between the new reserve asset and gold, some of us consider that this would lead to a substantial reduction in existing reserve assets, through conversion of reserve currencies into gold, and that this reduction could not be compensated in a satisfactory way by the creation of an equal amount of the new reserve assets. Others consider that these effects are unlikely to occur. (Paragraphs 115 and 116 of the present Chapter set out the arguments for and against these two views.)

(b) The putting into effect of schemes in this class would necessarily affect the functioning of the adjustment process. Too liberal use of this means of reserve creation would tend to weaken the incentive for countries to take measures to restore equilibrium in their balance of payments, with the risk of inflationary consequences; vice versa, a too restrained use of

deliberate reserve creation would probably lead to too harsh an application of adjustment processes, with harmful effects on economic growth and the freedom of international transactions. A requirement that the new asset be used only with gold could in itself lead, in the view of some members, to too restrictive adjustment processes. In the view of others, its effect on the processes would be beneficial.

- (iii) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated to convert a currency which has already accrued to a monetary authority into a different form of asset
- 154. (a) Those who support these schemes have stated that their primary objective is not to increase the aggregate of reserves but to avoid or minimise a decrease.

It was agreed that the scheme which provides for the conversion of a currency balance into a reserve position in the Fund would, except when the drawing was in a credit tranche, bring about a reduction in the level of international reserves, owing to the reduction of the reserve position in the Fund of the country whose currency is converted.

The following criticism was made of these schemes: The indirect effect of this type of scheme could be to reduce the overall volume of reserves; because, as it became known that a particular currency was being converted or deposited, the psychological effect might be to provoke an increased demand for conversion of that currency into another asset (in the case of the U.S. dollar, into gold), thus entailing a fall in overall reserves.

(b) As regards the effect on the adjustment process, one of these schemes proposed that multilateral surveillance be employed to ensure that they are not used to finance balance of payments' deficits. However, members of the Group questioned whether multilateral surveillance could be used to that effect. If not, the scheme would open the way to the additional financing of deficits through the creation of new reserve currency balances.

# CHAPTER V – ELEMENTS FOR EVALUATING THE RESPECTIVE PROPOSALS

- 155. Our Mandate asks us to "provide a description and analysis of each proposal, bringing out significant similarities and differences of underlying principles, functions and modes of operation" and to "assemble the elements necessary for an evaluation of the respective proposals...".
- 156. In Chapter III, we have provided a description of each proposal. In Chapter IV, we have presented a comparative analysis in a "horizontal" manner that is, we have examined the major questions that arise in establishing means for reserve creation and have referred to differences among the various specific schemes in the course of that examination. In view of our assignment to "assemble the elements necessary for an evaluation of the respective proposals", we present here in a "vertical" manner an examination of each scheme described in Chapter III, bringing together the various analytical points, in favour or in opposition, that have emerged during our study.
- 157. We take up the various proposals in the order in which they appear in Chapter III. Of necessity we have had to present in a different framework much of the material that has already been treated in Chapter IV. In the interest of avoiding needless repetition, however, when the same argument pertains to more than one proposal, we develop it in full only once. For other schemes to which it is also relevant, we recall briefly the essentials of the argument and indicate the paragraph of the present Chapter in which it appears in full. For convenience, we also include, where appropriate, references to the earlier sections of our Report in which the arguments were first set out.
- (I) COLLECTIVE RESERVE UNIT SCHEME
- 158. Arguments in favour of the scheme:
- (a) C.R.U. would be created according to overall needs, on the basis of a collective judgment and not as an incidental conse-

- quence of the financing of balance of payments' deficits (para. 29).
- (b) Limiting membership in the scheme to a small and homogeneous group of industrial countries would be justified by the special reserve needs of such countries. It would also facilitate decision-making and would avoid the problems arising from the participation of persistent debtors (paras. 118 and 120).
- (c) The rule of unanimity is a protection against mismanagement of such a powerful instrument as deliberate reserve creation and against the possibility of breakdown resulting from the majority's trying to impose solutions unacceptable to the minority (para. 127).
- (d) The close link with gold has the following advantages:
- it provides an objective basis for distribution independent of balance of payments' deficits at the time.
  - it links the new asset with the basic reserve asset.
  - it makes impossible an extreme accumulation of the new asset in the hands of one country.
  - it increases the acceptability of the new asset.
  - it would make clear that an increase in the price of gold is excluded, thereby putting an end to speculation and channelling more new gold into official reserves (para. 115).
- (e) The C.R.U. would be a fully-owned reserve, which could, in effect, be used directly and unconditionally in conjunction with gold, without the intervention of any governing body, either in settlement operations or to purchase another reserve asset.
  - (f) The C.R.U.s, not being convertible alone into another reserve asset, would not add to the instability of the present system resulting from heterogeneity of existing assets (paras. 29 and 37).
- (g) The United States, having the largest gold stock, would be the main recipient of the new asset, making it easier to assure

- convertibility of the dollar, and therefore the other principal currencies, into gold. Emphasis on gold would, in the future, avoid excessive reliance on reserve currencies, a process which has led to the present situation (para. 115).
- (h) The size of the U.S. gold stock, the high gold ratio in many industrial countries, the fact that monetary authorities would, for many reasons, continue to hold sizable reserve currency balances, the circumstances in which the C.R.U. would be introduced (U.S. in external balance or surplus), and the favourable psychological climate that would be engendered by the introduction of the new asset all these factors should ensure that the system would not have adverse effects on the composition of world reserves (para. 115).
- (i) The C.R.U. scheme, with its fixed ratio to gold, would increase discipline on deficit countries that would otherwise have settled deficits in their own currencies or with a pure credit instrument. Nevertheless, harshness in the adjustment process would be avoided, since an *esprit de corps* in the limited group would make for the smooth functioning of the system.
- (j) The C.R.U. scheme would avoid impairing the I.M.F.'s role as a custodian of monetary discipline. Because of various disadvantages seen in using the I.M.F. for reserve creation, this proposal keeps the process entirely separate from the I.M.F. (para. 124).

#### 159. Arguments against the scheme:

- (a) The C.R.U. scheme would accentuate the role of gold in the system, introducing new incentives to convert other reserve assets into gold. Distribution of newly-created C.R.U.s among countries in proportion to gold reserves would be inequitable and would introduce an incentive to maximise gold at the expense of other reserves (para. 116).
- (b) Even if new C.R.U.s were distributed on another basis, the close link of the C.R.U.s to gold would tend to lead countries in the limited group to increase the ratio of gold in their total

reserves, and this tendency could spread to countries outside the group. The result would be a shrinkage of total reserve assets in the present forms. It may be noted that conversions of currencies leading to a rise of even one percentage point in the ratio of gold to total official reserves outside the United States would mean the disappearance of about \$500 mm. of reserve currency assets, an amount not far from the average annual increase in monetary gold stocks in recent years (para, 116).

- (c) The major impact of this shrinkage would be on the gold reserves of the U.S.; yet creation of new C.R.U.s to replace this amount of lost reserves would compensate the U.S. for only part of the decline in its gold reserves. The U.S. holds about 40 % of gold reserves of all Group of Ten countries and would, therefore, receive 40 % of the new C.R.U. (para. 116).
- (d) Successive allocations of C.R.U.s in proportion to gold (or total reserves) would tend over time to distribute a rising share of newly-created reserves to countries in persistent surplus (para. 135, a).
- would represent a disguised increase in the gold price for the countries concerned and would induce speculation in gold markets (para. 116).
- (f) The use of C.R.U., being linked closely to gold, would entail sizable gold movements in the financing of international imbalances. This would create a generally restrictive climate and, combined with the contraction of reserve currency holdings mentioned above, lead countries to adopt excessively harsh policies in order to avoid deficits and resultant gold losses. There would be danger of harmful effects on international trade and economic growth (para. 116).
- The requirement that C.R.U.s would have to be utilised in conjunction with gold would place on their use an onerous condition that is not attached to the use of existing reserve

- assets, nor to the use of those contemplated in many of the other schemes studied by the Group.
- (h) Confining participation in reserve creation to a limited group would exclude many countries with growing reserve needs and with good balance of payments' records. This would risk creating among such countries a sense of discrimination, which would hamper monetary co-operation and understanding and which might well lead to demand for compensation in other ways (para. 121).
  - (i) Through the unanimity rule, the group's most reluctant member could block decisions for the creation of new reserves desired by the other members. The result would be a failure to take action, which, in turn, could lead to a too restrictive approach to future reserve needs (para. 127).
- (j) Establishing a rival centre for reserve creation distinct from the I.M.F. would be unfortunate and would create continuous confusion (para. 125, i).

### (II) Group Schemes Associated with the I.M.F.

160. This approach has a number of variants, and the arguments pro and con depend upon which variant is under examination. All the variants have in common that the new asset – a reserve claim on a special account in the I.M.F. – is created in accordance with agreed total needs without reference to the participating countries' balance of payments' situations, without the concurrent surrender of real resources, and after taking account of total holdings of other reserve assets. In all variants, participation would be limited to a small group of industrial countries, which might or might not be larger than the Group of Ten.

### 161. Arguments in favour of these schemes: HO IMMENDAGE HER

- (a) Being associated with the I.M.E., they imply an evolutionary course of the international monetary system and derive advantages from their contact with the Fund.
- (b) The argument in the section on the C.R.U. regarding the advances vantages of limiting membership to a small group of industrial countries would apply to all variants (para 158, b).

- (c) For the variant linked to gold in distribution and use, the arguments set out in the section on the C.R.U. in favour of a link between the new asset and gold would apply (para. 158).
- (d) For the variants linked to gold in use but not in distribution, redistributions of gold would be necessary, but the disadvantages associated with distribution in proportion to gold reserves would be avoided.
- (e) Certain variants linked to gold could embody a degree of flexibility by permitting countries, under certain conditions, to hold the new asset in a ratio to gold different from the average ratio of the group, and to convert a combination of that new asset and gold directly into currency (paras. 49, c and 50).
- (f) Except for differences in width of membership, the variants not linked to gold bear a resemblance to some of the schemes for reserve creation through the Fund, which are treated in the following sections. The arguments cited below in favour of Fund approaches are shared, where relevant, by those variants.

#### 162. Arguments against these schemes:

- (a) The arguments regarding the problem of discrimination as between two groups of Fund members, formulated in paragraph 164 below, would apply.
- (b) With respect to variants involving a link to gold, the arguments cited in paragraph 159 against the gold link in the C.R.U. scheme would apply in varying degree, depending on the closeness of the link.
- (III) ENLARGEMENT OF AUTOMATIC DRAWING RIGHTS IN THE FUND
- 163: OHArguments in favour of the scheme: headeless with the
- assets across the board in a flexible manner, involving a minimum of institutional change or disruption of the existing momentary system. Yet it introduces into the system a new concept of deliberate reserve creation (paras 62 and 63).

- (b) The reserve assets created under this scheme would be distributed in proportion to Fund quotas, without affecting the volume of conditional drawing rights in the Fund, unless that were desired, and without any change in Fund policies and standards with respect to its function as a provider of mediumterm credit.
  - (c) The scheme embodies a self-qualifying element that would permit countries that were excluded initially to participate at a later time when their balance of payments' performance had improved. This element would exclude countries in persistent deficit and would thus strengthen the adjustment process. The scheme is also adaptable to a smaller group of countries on an open basis (para. 121).
  - (d) This scheme, which requires no change in the Fund's Articles of Agreement, can accomplish in a relatively simple way much that can be done through other more complex proposals for across-the-board reserve creation through the Fund. For example, while lines of credit are required to facilitate the use of the new reserve asset, they are not required for its creation (Appendix to Chapter III).
  - (e) By placing deliberate reserve creation in the Fund, this scheme avoids the establishment of a rival centre of decision and operation in the international monetary field. The Fund's prestige and experience as a monetary institution provide assurance of its capacity to conduct, and keep distinct, conditional lending and deliberate reserve creation. As regards effects on discipline and mitigation of repayment obligations, it should be noted that any across-the-board creation of reserve assets, whether in the Fund or otherwise, would tend to make countries less dependent on credit facilities and make it easier for them to repay outstanding debts (para. 125).
  - (f) For decision-making, the scheme would rely on the Fund's weighted voting system, generally reflecting the relative economic weight and international responsibility of its members, and giving the countries of the Group of Ten a decisive influence on policy-making (para. 127).

- form of claims on the Fund, which could be held and used without concurrent holding and use of gold.
- (h) Claims on the Fund can be used virtually at will to meet a balance of payments' need, just as any reserve asset is utilised only in case of need. The repayment obligation attaching to regular gold tranche drawings is not different in kind from the normal expectation that reserve losses will be reconstituted. Furthermore, the process by which a country's reserve position in the Fund is reconstituted through drawings of its currency by other members is not different in substance from the direct transfer of reserve assets from one country to another (para. 125).

#### 164. Arguments against the scheme:

(a) To give the Fund power to create and distribute reserve assets at its initiative might impair its role as custodian of monetary discipline associated with its medium-term credit functions (para. 124).

graph in the control of the control of the

- (b) Deliberate creation of reserve assets inside the Fund would normally apply to a wide range of countries, including some which might not be able to assume the obligations and responsibilities required for the functioning of the system (para. 120).
- (c) The reserve asset created under this scheme in the form of a claim on the Fund would present the disadvantage that a country would have to represent a balance of payments' need to use the asset, and might have to reconstitute its reserve position by repurchase before its reserves have improved, or to allow, even if it does not wish to do so, its position to be reconstituted at the discretion of the Fund through drawings of its currency by other countries (para. 124).
- the use of claims on the Fund involves a cumbersome procesyllable dure, including lines of credit from participating countries (para. 124).

- (e) Discrimination inside the Fund would be far more resented by countries excluded from the distribution of new reserve assets than a limited arrangement outside the Fund. Either the discrimination would be maintained at the cost of continuous political difficulties, or, to solve these difficulties, the group would be enlarged to include countries showing a persistent tendency to remain in deficit (paras. 120 and 124).
- (f) It would make little difference to members who qualify, because of their good position and record in the Fund, whether their drawing rights were automatic or of the kind now available to them in the first credit tranche, nor would the associated addition to total drawing facilities be of great significance to them; whereas members who would not qualify would receive a benefit in an appreciable de facto mitigation of their repayment obligation, in so far as any amount repaid in their new automatic tranche could easily be redrawn (para. 124).
- The rules of weighted voting in the Fund, which give a decisive library (tinfluence to a very few countries, are not appropriate to the land) and and ling of such a powerful instrument as deliberate reserve creation (paras. 124 and 127).
- chi (h) Generally speaking, the use of claims on the Fund lacks the gold of the disciplinary effects provided by the linking to gold of t
- (IV) EXTENSION OF GOLD TRANCHE RIGHTS WITHOUT GOLD PAYMENT, ON THE OCCASION OF QUOTA INCREASES
- 165. Arguments in favour of the scheme:
- (a) milistropportunity to create reserve assets on occasions when, for amisis appropriate to increase HMF. quotas.
- (b) All the arguments in favour of reserve creation through the bloow. Final recorded in paragraph 163 would apply to this scheme, level to with the exception of those in sub-paragraphs (a) and (d) of paragraph 163.

# 166. Arguments against the scheme:

- (a) Since this scheme would relieve Fund members of the obligation to subscribe 25 % of quota increases in gold, it would remove the principal deterrent to unjustified requests for larger quotas (para. 124).
- (b) The scheme is not flexibly responsive to overall needs, since reserve assets can be created only at the time of quota increases.
- (c) If this scheme were to require an amendment of the Fund Articles (see para. 69), the considerations set forth in paragraph 169 (a) would apply.
- (d) The general arguments against reserve creation through the Fund presented in paragraph 164 would apply.

#### (V) SPECIAL OPERATIONS BY THE FUND

167. Included here are special currency operations to create reserves across the board or through the I.B.R.D. (paras: 75 to 84); special gold operations (paras: 85 to 87); and special credit operations (paras: 88 to 90).

The general arguments for and against reserve creation through the Fund, set forth under the scheme for enlargement of automatic drawing rights (paras. 163 and 164), would also apply to the schemes treated under this heading. We develop below the arguments, pro and con, more particularly relevant to the present group of proposals.

### 168. Arguments in favour of the schemes:

- (a) Most variants under this approach offer considerable technical flexibility in creating or reducing reserves. It is limited only by the willingness of members to agree to reserve creation, to provide lines of credit, and to accept transfers of loan claims from other members.
- (b) One variant, the placing of currencies in the I.B.R.D., would, in the process of reserve creation, assist the financing of development needs.

(c) Special credit operations would create reserve assets on occasions when it was appropriate to meet individual balance of payments' situations by providing financial assistance to important industrial countries.

## 169. Arguments against the schemes:

- (a) These schemes would require amendment of the Fund's Articles of Agreement, thereby creating the occasion for further changes in the Fund which might be undesirable (para. 124).
- (b) The variant that would place currencies in the I.B.R.D. would result in an intermingling of long-term capital assistance and monetary management. The asset created by such operations might not meet the requirements of liquidity to make it acceptable to monetary authorities (para. 138).
- (c) Special gold operations could be utilised only to a limited extent for increasing reserve assets, because they would run down the Fund's limited gold stock and raise a question of Fund liquidity (para. 87).
- (d) Special credit operations cannot be relied upon to produce the required amount of reserves in circumstances where there is an overall need apart from individual balance of payments' situations.
- (VI) Schemes which Provide Holders of Currency with an Alternative Asset
- 170. Two related schemes are included under this heading: Conversion into Reserve Positions in the Fund and Mutual Currency Account (paras. 91 to 103).

### 171. Arguments in favour of the schemes:

(a) The world-wide use of reserve currencies for market intervention means that surpluses normally accrue in the form of these currencies. This, in turn, calls for a means by which any balances which may be held reluctantly can be converted into an

international asset with a gold-value guarantee, thereby reduclo sometime the risk of cumulative conversions decreasing the reserves

(b) Procedures would be employed under multilateral surveillance to ensure that the M.C.A. scheme was not used as a means of financing balance of payments' deficits (para. 97).

related a basil od to membroom original linear corrector read? (1) 172. Arguments against the schemes: cogundo related and rel

- (a) If it proved impossible under multilateral surveillance to ensure that the M.C.A. scheme was not used for deficit finance, the scheme would weaken the adjustment process and would result in creation of reserve assets not necessarily in any relationship to aggregate needs.
- (b) The scheme for conversion of currencies into reserve positions in the Fund would operate to reduce total reserve assets, since the country whose currency is converted draws on the Fund and uses up a gold tranche position (para. 93).
- (c) The indirect effects of these schemes could be a reduction in the volume of reserve assets. As it became known that a particular currency was being deposited or converted, the psychological effect on other holders might induce an acceleration of such deposits or direct conversions of the currency into another asset for the dollar, into gold (para 154, a).

(VI) SCHEMEN WHICH PROVIDE HOLDERS OF COLLEGES WITH AN AUTERNATURE ASSET

170. Two whited channes he had ander this hasting: Conversion into Receive Postdorf in the Fund and Matual Christity Account (parts. 91 to 103).

171. Arguments in decays of the schemest

(a) The world-wide use of reserve surrencies for marker intervention means mat supplieses normally around in the form of these ourrencies. This, in tem, calls fee a assaur by which any balances which may be held reductantly can be converted into an tiose indicated in gaments. 39 of they Report. The contilleations in this paragraph are:

(a) competibility with the evolution of the culating system;

# CONCLUDING REMARKS

evstem;

173. We propose now to take final note of the main points on which we focused attention in the course of our work.

- 174. In Chapter I we considered briefly certain points related to our problem, such as the concept of overall reserve needs and its relationship with individual needs, symptoms of a possible overall inadequacy of reserves, and the relationship between credit facilities and reserves.
- 1.75. The distinctive features and functions of various types of existing reserve assets are reviewed in Chapter II.
- 176. In accordance with the Mandate, we provided in Chapter III a systematic description of various types of proposals for the creation of new reserve assets. We have taken the term "new reserve assets" to mean additional types of reserve assets as well as existing assets created through new methods.
- 177. In order to bring out significant similarities and differences of underlying principles, functions and modes of operation of the proposals, as requested in the Mandate, Chapter IV compares the proposals from many points of view, and Chapter V applies the analysis to individual schemes, assembling the salient arguments exchanged with respect to the limited the comparative analysis has not yielded an agreed view of all the implications of the various proposals, but it has enabled us to explore some fundamental problems associated with reserve creation, and has revealed the nature and extent of differences of view upon them.
- 178. In examining the general economic and financial impact of the various proposals, we took full account of their implications for the functioning of the present international monetary system and of the considerations set out in the Deputies. Report to Ministers, particularly

those indicated in paragraph 39 of that Report. The considerations in this paragraph are:

- (a) compatibility with the evolution of the existing system;
- (b) contribution to a greater stability of the international monetary system;
- (c) ability to direct liquidity to the point of greatest legitimate need at any given time;
- (d) ability to adapt the volume of owned reserves to global needs, as opposed to individual shortages;
- (e) acceptability and soundness of the claims they offer as a reserve asset;
- (f) machinery required for controlling the volume and distribution of reserves created;
  - (g) effect on relations of the Group with the rest of the world;
  - (h) desirability of a group approach, as opposed to a world-wide approach.
- 179. The observations we have offered on these topics are to be found in several places in our Report because the subjects have many facets. Together with certain comments, we indicate below the paragraphs in which the main material relating to these headings appears.

# A. COMPATIBILITY WITH THE EVOLUTION OF THE EXISTING SYSTEM

- 180. Stages in the evolution of the international monetary system during this century have been the transformation of the gold standard into a system involving a more extensive use of reserve currencies and market intervention by monetary authorities; the establishment and growing use of the LM.F.; the removal of restrictions and return to exchange convertibility based on stable exchange rates; the development of short-term bilateral credit facilities among monetary authorities; the close co-operation among Treasuries and Central Banks through international organisations and the processes of multilateral surveillance.
- 181. Our study originated with the concern that the supply of gold and foreign exchange reserves might become inadequate to meet overall

needs for reserves. In an evolutionary response to such a condition, innovations would be built upon the existing system, important principles of which are the established price of gold, fixed rates of exchange, and international monetary co-operation. It would also provide for the co-existence of new reserve assets with existing ones.

- 182. Chapter IV, paragraphs 114 to 116, on the role of gold, contains discussion of the effect of certain new schemes on attitudes to gold and of the degree to which new assets would be compatible with reserve currencies. See also paragraph 139 on transferability and paragraph 145 on guarantees.
- B. Contribution to a Greater Stability of the International Monetary System

A set of the second

- 183. We recognise that the questions arising under this heading are akin to those arising under A above.
- 184. Three aspects of the influence of new reserve assets upon the stability of the international monetary system have concerned us. One aspect is the impact, through changing circumstances, of the qualities of the new asset and methods of creating, distributing and using it, on the willingness to hold existing reserve assets. A second, related aspect is that of the influence of the conditions governing the creation, distribution and use of reserve assets upon the working of the international adjustment process. The third aspect concerns the relationship between the amounts of reserve assets outstanding and the general level of economic activity; in this respect, the question of stability is related to the ability to adapt the volume of reserves to global needs of the world economy.
- 185. The first aspect mentioned above is discussed in Chapter IV, paragraphs 114 to 116, and Part 2. The second aspect is discussed in Chapter IV, Part 3, and in Chapter V: C.R.U., paragraphs 158 (i) and (j) and 159 (f); Enlargement of automatic drawing rights, paragraphs 163 (c) and 164 (a). The third aspect is discussed in Chapter IV, paragraphs 115, 116, 126 to 129, and Part 3.

- C: ABILITY TO DIRECT LIQUIDITY TO THE POINT OF GREATEST LEGI-
- D. ABILITY TO ADAPT THE VOLUME OF OWNED RESERVES TO GLOBAL NEEDS AS OPPOSED TO INDIVIDUAL SHORTAGES
- 186. These topics are discussed in relation to the primary objectives of proposals in paragraphs 105 to 113, 124 and 125 of Chapter IV.

  The description of the variety of methods of distributing new reserve assets appears in paragraphs 132 to 138 of the same Chapter.
- E. Acceptability and Soundness of the Claims They Offer as a Reserve Asset
- factors. First among these would appear to be the extent of the creditor's commitment to accept the asset; this will be determined by the convention governing the asset and may be defined by a specific relationship to gold, or by undertakings to accept it within quantitative limits. Also relevant are characteristics of the asset, such as form, value-guarantees, interest, and transferability, and considerations arising from the association of asset creation with development finance. The former factors are discussed in paragraphs 114 to 116 and 141 to 144, of Chapter IV; the latter in paragraphs 138 to 140 and 145 to 147 of the same Chapter.
- Tree Machinery Required for Controlling the Wolume and Distribution of Reserves Created to socialistic of the line in the controlling of the contr
- 188. Fundamental questions, as well as more technical ones in this area, are discussed in Chapter IV, mainly in paragraphs 123 to 125, 126 to 129 and 141 to 144.
- GOVEFFECT ON RELATIONS OF THE GROUP WITH THE REST OF THE WORLD
- HE DESIRABILITY OF A GROUP APPROACH AS OPPOSED TO A
- These questions, being of major importance, have been extensively discussed. Their treatment is to be found mainly in Chapter IV, paragraphs 117 to 125, and Chapter V. C.R.U., paragraphs 158 (b) and 159 (h).

- 190. Many divergences of view on the implications of the various proposals have been recorded in considerable detail in Chapter IV. These differences have meant that our Report cannot take the form of an agreed exposition of the elements necessary for an evaluation of the respective proposals. But the study has served the useful purpose of bringing to light the fact that the differences which confront us ultimately reflect a range of views on four fundamental issues, which are listed here in the order in which they have been discussed in Chapter IV, but not necessarily in order of importance:
  - (i) the question of a link between gold and a new reserve asset, the closeness of that link, and its effects on the existing system;
  - (ii) the width of membership for purposes of management and distribution of the assets;
  - (iii) the role of the I.M.F. as regards deliberate reserve creation;
  - (iv) the rules for decision-making concerning the creation of reserve assets.

# APPENDIX

Commence and the second second

OFFICIAL RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILITIES 1/	December 31, 1963 - December 31, 1964	A 15 is the control which could could be a control of the country
A CONTROL OF THE PROPERTY OF T	Service south Fig. Tolk county.	SECTION OF THE SECTIO

Control of the control was to the control of the co

AND THE CONTRACT OF THE CONTRA

.elbitro told .e.a

(in billions of U.S. dollars equivalent)

The second secon	io i	A + 22.2		3. 28	RES	RESERVES	ES.	1					j.		CREDIT	DIT	RAGILITIES	LITI	3.8		11 -
	GOLD AND FORBIGN	CHANG CHANG	REIGN				OTHER							ASSURED	Ð	,	<u>ဥ</u>	SUBJ	TO NEGOTIATION		144.55
	Gold Foreign St.	Foreign exchange	bootal (3) + (2)	્રે 🗗	Reserve Position in IMF	Total (4)	S D D S	Swaps used by other party (6):?	Mis- cella- neous	Subtotal (4)-(7)	Total reserves 1 (3)+(8)		Swaps Lunacti- stuvated by	IMP C stand- c bys 3/	Other credit	Subtotal (10, 11, 12) (13)	I Other IMB 4/ trancher		Poten-Subtotal tial credit (14) lines +(15)	Total credit facilities (43)+(16)	N 38 -
The Eight and Switzerland: 1963 Grange	16.44 17.45 + 1.01	9.83 10.18 1.35	26.27 27.63 F 1.36	1.80 4.2.2.4 4.4.	1.4.4	+ 2.5.8 7.83 7.83 7.83	4 888	458	n in in	2.70 3.80 + 1.10	100	i i i	282	133		1.03	· +	400	3.74 3.90 1.61	<u> </u> +	1 200
Group of Ten and Switzerland: 1963 1964 Change	35.06 10.21 - 35.06 10.79 - 54 + .58 +	10.21 10.79 .58+	45.85	3.00	1-4-4 1-4-4		38.5. + 30.5.	1.0% 1.0%	# # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # # #	4.78 4.76 4.88	42.	<b>+</b>	3.11 5.51 3.72 1.3 .61 \cdot .38	<u> </u>	1.69	3.62 5.54 1.92	1	9 N N	+ 9.99 9.44.70	12.92	
Rest of World: 1963 Change	+ 5.72 5.81 + 101.	12.48	17.55 18.29 18.44			29.5. 1.5.41.	20°37'	6 O 6	10 in		.66 18.24 .80 19.09 .14.7		8.49 0.50			0.49 2.49	(1.4.18 4.43	<u>:</u>	(.4)18 (.4)18 (.5)14	· in.	
All Countries: 1963	40.23 52.05 40.87 23.25 1.087 23.20 1.087	22.05 23.27 1.22 1.22	62.28	3.94	14	3.94	4 4 1.01 1.01	8,8,5		4.94	69.70		F 41 2		0 0 1.69 1.69	()			13.88 13.88	TEST T	*
1/ Data for other reserves and credit facilities are incomplete 2/ Including super gold tranche. 3/ Beyond the gold tranche. 4/ Including standbys subject to policy performance.	llities are in	nomplete		and partly offinited of the control	7			1 2 3 3 1		(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)		<u>.</u>	<u>i</u>	\$2 \$2	# Kg:T	######################################	# 1.4 <b>6</b>	90 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 1	<del> </del>	+ 2.31	

Including super gold tranche.
 Beyond the gold tranche.
 Including standbys subject to policy performance.
 In.a. Not svallable.

OF STORY IN STRAIG WAS USEDIE EVERTHER IN

Control of the Contro		n de de la compansa d	The second of U.S. dollars equivalent)	<i>q w</i> ;)	Mions	of U.S.	dollars	equival	(in billions of U.S. dollars equivalent)			9	. 11	110			
	GOLD AND	AND PO	REIGN		00 4 4 0 0 0 0	â						CKBDIT	- 1.	FACILLE ISS	TIES		
	<b>P4</b>	CHAKING	KNGE		1	X HEX			1		ASSI	ASSURED		٤	TO NEGOTIATION	NOITA	Total
	Gold	Foreign	Foreign Subrotal Gold 2/	Gold 2/ tranche	Special U.S. bonds	Swaps used by other party	Miscel-	% ୬	100m reserves (3)+(8)	Swaps unsetti-	stand-	Other credit	Subtotal (10, 11, 12)	<b>□</b> □ 8	P4 0-	7	facilitie (13) + (16)
	3	3	2	₹	3	9	(A)	<b>®</b>	3	(2)	(E)	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	(3)	<u>a</u>	(16)	(22)
TESSO SE CONTESCUALO: 12959: S. C.	11.27 16.44 1.53	6.24 3.83 4.99	17.51 26.27 + 8.76	4 8 8 7 8	+ 	0 4 2 24 2	8 d	1.2.86 1.2.70	18.37 28.97 10.60	1.03	000	1-	1:03 1:03	3.80 3.74		3.80	3.80 1.777
pas as		}		<u>.</u>	3		į	-	20.07	}	>		3	• 		Š.	_
1999 :. 1963 Change	33.29 34.52 + 1.23	6.46 10.21 + 3.75+	39.75 4.73 4.98	2.93 3.33 4.40	- 68.8 - 4	- 688 - 688	n.a. n.a.	2.93 4.28 + 1.35	42.68 49.01 + 6.33	3.11 + 3.11	0 12.2.		3.62 + 3.62	9.87 9.30 7.7.		9.87	9.87 12.92 + 3.05
Rest of World:																	
1959 1963	4.59 10. 5.71 11. 4. 1.12 + 1.	10.12 11.84 11.72	14.71 17.55 17.55		9.00 10.00	990	is in	5,95.	15.03 18.21 + 3.18	0.9;0; 2;0;	000		0.000 7.000	3.03 + 1.15	4	3.03 4.18 1.15	3.03 4.23 1.20
All Countries:			- 1-4	7 30 7 3 day	18 18	A Company		) )	4	:3 : ()	\$ 4.	Ž.	3	5 5			
1959 1963 Change	37.88 156 40.25 222 + 2.35 + 5.	+ 5.47 7.45 7.45 7.45	54.46 52.28 + 7.82	3.25 3.94 +	0.17.	+ 29	g 6 6 6	3.23 4.94 1.69	3.25 57.71 4.94 67.22 1.69+ 9.51+	3.16 3.16 4	ुद्धद	Brans.	3.67	13.48		12.90 13.48 7.58 4	12.90 17.15 4.25
							1			1 1 1 1 1							

1/ Data for other reserves and credit facilities are incomplete and partly eithnated.
2/ Including super gold tranche.
3/ Beyond the gold tranche.
4/ Including standbys subject to policy performance.
5/ Service of the gold tranche.
6/ Including standbys subject to policy performance.
6/ Including standbys subject to policy performance.

STATESTAND STATESTAND CONTRACT SECURITIES SE

and Switzerland:  Ten and Switzerland:	150   151   151   152   152   153   15	GOLD AND PORKIGN GOLD AND PORKIGN EXCHANGE (1)+(2) (1) (2) (3) 5.48 5.12 10.60 16.44 9.83 26.27 10.56 + 4.71 + 15.67 4.69 + 4.81 + 9.39 4.69 + 4.81 + 9.30		AL RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILIT December 31, 1963 (in billions of U.S. dollars equivalent)  RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILIT December 31, 1963 (in billions of U.S. dollars equivalent)  RESERVES Tools Office (in billions)  RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILITY December 31, 1963 (in billions)  RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILITY Tools (in billions) (in billions of U.S. dollars equivalent) (in billions) (in billions	L RESERVES AND SCEEDISC 31, 1953  (iff billions of U.S. R. B. S. B. V. B. OTHER OTHER Dends bonds bond	S. AND 1953 - 1 1953	CREDIT FACIL   December 31, 196   dollars equivalent     Top	Subrocal (4)-(7) (8) (8) (1.75 + 2.44 + 2.24 + 2.53	CILITION 1963 1963 1963 10.86 10.86 28.97 +18.11 +12.03 17.11	Swaps Swaps Swaps (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10)	ASSURED OF 113 (113) (112 (113) (113 (113) (113 (113)	B UH n	252 333 0 5 FE	ACTLITIES ACTLITIES ACTLITIES TO NEGOTI TOWN (14) TOWN (		(14) + (15) + (15) + (15) (16) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17) (17	Total (13)  1.48  1.48  1.292  7.553  7.77  7.77  7.739
fics: fics: for other reserves and credit facility ding: super gold transfer. ding: subdis fablect to policy perfet e available.	4.45.71 + 1.22 + 1.22 + 40.23 + 5.91 + 5.91 common.		.47.07 .114 17.55 .61 17.590 + .47 + .49 .62.28 1.89 62.28 3.94 12.40 + 2.05 + .105 od partly efilmated.	1.89 3.94 4.05 4.05 4.05 4.05 4.05 4.05 4.05 4.0	7. 17. + <b>1</b> . 17. + <b>1</b>	000 000	+ + ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ;	1.83 7.25 1.89 1.89 1.05 1.05	14.79 18.21 18.21 18.21 17.72 17.73 17.74 17.45 11.45	316 316 316	000 01515		0.0.2.05 2.0.2.05 1.0.005 1.005	1.61 4.18 - 2.57 7.14 6.34	<del></del>	1.61 4.18 1.7. 7.14 6.348 6.44 + 4	1.61 + 4.23 + 2.62 7.14 17.15 +10.01

OFFICIAL RESERVES AND
December 31, 1963.

Total Total (1)

(in billions of U.S.

			•	- :						12			: 		1.4	a Dilli	ons o	Ţυ.
	· ·	-;-		A Sale	1 - 2: /** 5 - <b>PO</b> = -		25 I S Sour	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u>0</u>	5	E	SE	RVE	S			
			OOL	ANE	-FORI	HGN .	EXCHANGE			<u> 73 _</u>	ijJ	- (4)	<u>.</u>			OTHE	R	
			Go	<u>ld</u>	Fore exch		Subtotal (1) + (2)	Gold	1.2/	,24	sicion in	nia)				ecial bonds		other
·			(1	) ;,	(2	)	(3)	trap	che 🍜	: `	<i>ু</i> ু		Tot		ı	(5)	-	irty 6)
71 77.1								116,000		0		5			<u> </u>		<del></del> '	<u>,                                     </u>
he Eight:	NA C	\$ .	٤.	12 (2		0.50			Ţ.,	i In		F						
				13.62 14.7 <del>3</del>	]′′′	9.58 9.78	23.20 24.51	(£1)	1.80 2.24	ಯಲ್ಲ	: — <u>;</u>	-3		1.80		.61	1	.1
Change	• • • • • • •		干	1.11	+		+1.31	- +	.44		.41 + .41		+	2.65 .85		.86 25		.1
witzerland:								9	None Set (T	18 13	0	3	'	ره.		25	"	).
1963	Sep july			2.82		25	3.07		<u> </u>	3		<b>D</b> 1		_		.05		.(
Change	· of the grape or a	* * * C	e:	2.72		.40 .15	3.12 + .05	123	- i	.3]				_		.10		o`
	d Switzerlan	4.		.10	'	رړ.	т .07	3	art.	2.7	- منتو ا				4	05	-	)
1963	. 1919 J			16.44		9.83	26.27		1 00									
1964				17.45		10.18		(°)+	1:80 2:24	Ž.	.41			1.80 2.65		.66 .96		
			+	1.01	1t	35	+ 1.36	Ť	.44	.is	+ 41		+	.85	S 4			
nited Kingd	om:	- 光景	. t					(9)	(3)	1.					1			
1963	. (146) Marka	3.	· 17	2.4 <del>8</del> 2.14-	20	.17			.49	10 t	<u> </u>		30.	.49	7	0	l	0
Change				.34		.18 .01	2.32 4 .33		49		O - O :		1.5 2.5 2.5 2.5	0.	Ç	0	Ì	0
nited States:	* 4.			, Vi	ter i v			13			U	-	4.	49	ेंड	0		0
1963			* ** ******	15 <del>.60</del>		.21	15.81		1,04	) <u> </u>			1	ਂ 1.04			ŀ	
Change	A.A.b.	· 1: 1	4	15.47		.43	15.90		76	•	0			.76	1	_		(
Change .		10 .3	: <del>-</del>	.13		.22	- 5+ .09	3	28	:	0		242110	.28	3		+	:
eserve Coun	irres:	. 0.0	<b>3</b>	् 18.08	10	.38	30 47	1	* 72	. w	39		·	•	्रे			
1964		- 1		17.61		.61			1.33	17	-		C	1.53	) % 	0	İ	
and the second s				:47	+	.23			.77		8	1	25	∴76 ~77	.g	0	+	
roup of Ter	n:	;		Ç.				(3)	11 in 15 in	Ţ.			72 73	2	3	Ů	'	•
1964		• • • •		31.70		9.96	+ 41.66		3.33		. —.,	F: .	2306High	3.33	3	.61		
Change			+	32.34 64.		10.39 43.			3.00		.41	F		3.41	ц ж.	.86		
	and Switzer		-	-i-		. 1.	2 1 2 1.07 .1.	(4)	202		+ .41	Ti	+	ુ08 િ	_; <b>⊣</b>	25	+	•
1963	. 65 6 20		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	34.52		10.21	44.73		3,33		·	1		1	ung.			
1964		• • • •		35.06		10.79	45.85		3,00		241	1		3.33 3.41		.66 .96		
			<b></b>	.54	- +	.58	:- + 1.12		33	•	+, 41		+	.08	5 +		+	
est of World	d:prip pri 3 - 2 - 2 - 1 - 1		75	<i>5.7</i> 1		11 04	l chilina Marijan	(1	9.3		53	1						
1964	م منه منفسط	. + [	· ·	5.81		11.84 12.48		(3)	.61 .75					.61		.05		0
Change		· : 7	) <del> </del> +	.10		.64	+ 74		.14		3		+	.75 .14		.05 0		0
ll Countries		7.		انداد ال				(3)	ő	1	COL		-	٠- ١				v
1963 1964	والوسوسوسوا والوشوا	***		40.23		22.05	62.28	:	-3.94		<u> </u>			3.94		.71		
Change .	· • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		+	40.87 64.	<b>∤</b> :	23.27 1.22	64.14 + 1.86		3.75		.41		3.	4.16		1.01		•
IS#		:: }	-		ŀ ·	ું		_	.19		+ .41		+	.22	4	30	+	•
1963		. : . [		.28	[ ·	0	28						~					
1964 Canange		->:;	_	.05	i : :	0	28 05									0 .07		.1
	ataina	:::1	+	.23	<b>:</b> :	£.	+ .23				•				+			
iner un terma	tional Organ	niz.:		221		<u>.</u> 0												
1964	• • • • • • • • •			2.36 2.21	F : 1	30 50	2.36 2.21							ļ				•
1963 1964 Change				.15		. J	- 2:21							.				
	other reserves a	<u>-</u> <u>-</u>	C . 415.	•		3						Ш						

REDIT FACILITIES 1/

December 31, 1964

ollars equivalent)

TABLE IV

		1 03	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	122A	RED	REDIT F			`	
		Total			ALDED TO THE STATE OF THE STATE	rake di sake bilikari. His	SUBJEC	TO NEGOT	IATION	Total
neous (7)	Subtotal (4)-(7) (8)	(3) + (8)	Swaps unacti- vated	IMP stand- bys 3/	Other credit lines	Subtotal (10, 11, 12)	Other IMF 4/ tranches	Potential credit lines	Subtotal (14)+(15)	credit facilities (13)+(16
(1)	(0)	(9)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)	(14)	(15)	(16)	(17)
n.a.	2.57	25.77	.95	0.4		.95	2 74			
n.a. n.a.	3.70 + 1.13	28.21	25 1.11	.13		1.24	3.74 3.90		3.74 3.90	4. 5.
H.a.	+ 1.13	+ 2.44	+ .16	+ .13		+ .29	+ .16		+ .16	). +
D.a.	.13	3.20	.08							and the fi
n.a.	.10	3.22	.15			.08 .15	_		0	
n.a.	— .03	+ .02	+ .07			+ .07			0	+ :
and and	270	20.07	4						er, vå lend	
n.a. n.a.	2.70 3.80	28.97 31.43	1.03 1.26	0		1.03	3.74		3,74	4.
na.	+ 1.10	+ 2.46	+ .23	.13 + .13		1.39 + .36	3.90 + .16		3.90	<i>5</i> .
					!	.,,	.10	•	+ .16	; · + · .
n.a.	.49	3.14	.50	.51	0	1.01	1.44		1.44	100 in 10
n.a. n.a.	0 49	2.32 82	.55 + .05	- 0 - 51	1.69	2.24	1.43		1.43	3.
	' '	.02	رن.	—, 'J1	+ 1.69	+ 1.23	01		01	+ 1.
n.a.	1.09	16.90	1.58	0		1.58	4.12		(+ 1).	nik ligit
n.a. n.a.	.96	16.86	1.91	0 1	.15,	1.91	4.12 4.12	1	4.12 4.12	5. 6.
EMAR.	····	04	+ .33	0.1	iv.	+ .33	0			- <del>   </del>
n.a.	1.58	20.04	2.08	: es					is kanaa	la en en
n.a.	.96	19.18	2.46	.51 0	0 1.69	2.59 4.15	5.56		5.56	· 8.
n.a.	62	86	<b>+ .38</b>	51	+ 1.69	+ 1.56	5.55 01		5.55 01	9. + 1.
					,			. ]	ideli.	
n.a. n.a.	4.15 4.66	45.81 47.39	3.03 3.57	ু51	0				9.30	12.
n.a.	+ .51	+ 1.58	1.54 .54	38	1. <del>69</del> + 1.69	5.39 + 1.85	9.45 + .15		9.45	14.8
					. 1.05	1.05	т .ю			)*○ <b>+</b> 2.(
Dia. Dia	4.28 4.76	49.01	3.11	.51	0.54	3.62	9.30	der states in	9.30	12.9
n.a.	+ .48	50.61 + 1.60	ું 3.72 + .61	.13 38	1.69	5.54	9.45		9.45	14.9
		1.00	.01	50	+ 1.69	+ 1.92	+ .15			5555± 2.0
n.a.	.66	18.21	.05	0	LLZ.	.05	à 410		,	Wales
D.S.	.80 + .14	19.09	04	6	[84]	.04	4.18 4.43		4.18 4.43	4.2 4.4
IT.A.	.14	₹ .88	.≟≦01	0.		01	+ .25	•	+ .25	;::- <del>1</del> 2
n a	4.94	67.22	3.16	ે.51	, a	بأسر			195	na cu il
13.00	5.56	69.70	<i>3</i> .76	13	1.69	3.67 5.58	13.48 13.88		13.48	17.1
19/200/	+ .62	+ 2.48	- <del>†</del> ⊕.60	- 38	+ 1.69		4 .40		+ 40	19.4 2.3
DUGU .	0 .15	13	04							: 33
n/ac	₹i .17	13	.01 .05	80.		.01			·	PCY ( .0
DEAC	₹ + .02	+ 3.25	+ .04	81.	· 🕠	+ .03 + .04				0. 1963 0. Ghan
200	0				: 1			Organia:	denoitational	
niasi niasi	0	02.36 02.21		2.45		: <b>(</b>	2.			6561 un 2010a
Diac	0			20.	- 1	<b>a</b>	÷			1963
<del></del>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	I I	<u> </u>				Chap
				indebig)	es traine due	rashinodesi sa	t mellines a	erves and and	ist oğlet rei ding paper kı	1/ Data
			* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *			.uon	anghan evil			
12-15-2-2-2				entragent in the background of the grow	the respectation of the contract of the			s applies to be	ol avadade.	Z a.a

VI additi

# OFFICIAL RESERVES AND

December 31, 1959.

(in billions of U.S.

		. v v	vionici			D D C	BERVES		ons of U
e <sub>e</sub> pro	£*		GOLD AN	D FOREIGNE	XCHANGE	K E S			
20 ·					I		OTI	IER	
x5200 (\$) ( a ( C ) (	iesakir. 175 17 1841		Gold (1)	Foreign exchange (2)	Subtotal (1) + (2) (3)	Gold 2/ tranche	Special U.S. bonds (5)	Swaps used by other party	Miscella- neous
TT 171 1		•	·					(6)	(7)
Change	Þ	• • • • • • •	9.34 13.62 + 4.28	6.11 9.58 + 3.47	15.45 23.20 + 7,75	.86 1.80 + .94	0 .61 + .61	0 .16 + .16	n.a. n.a. n.a.
1963		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.93 2.82 + .89	.13 .25 + .12	2.06 3.07 + 1.01	0	0 .05	0 .08	n.a.
The Eight a	nd Switz	erland.		12	1.01	0	+ .05	+ .08	n.a.
Change	·	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	11.27 16.44 + 5.17	6.24 9.83 + 3.59	17.51 26.27 + 8.76	.86 1.80 + .94	0 .66 + .66	0 .24 + .24	D.a. D.a.
Jnited King 1959 1963 Change		• • • • • • •	2.51 2.48	.22	2.73 2.65	.07 .49	0	0	n.a.
Inited State 1959	s: ·.›		03 19.51	0 05	08	+ .42	ő	0	n.a. n.a.
1963 Change Reserve Cour	(+ <del> -</del>		15.60 - 3.91	.21 + .21	19.51 15.81 — 3.70	2.00 1.04 96	0 37,10	0 .05 + .05	n.a. n.a. n.a.
1959		• • • • • •	22.02 18.08 - 3.94	.38	22.24 18.46 - 3.78	2.07 1:53	0	0 .05	n.a.
1959	<b>n:</b> .(	• • • • • •	31.36 31.70	6.33 9.96	37.69 41.66	54 2.93 3.33	0	+ .05	n.a.
Change troup of Ter			+ .34	+ 3.63	+ 3.97	+ .40	.61 + .61	+ .21	n,a. n,a.
1959 1963 Change	• (4		33.29 34.52 + 1.23	10.21	39.75 44.73 + 4.98	2:93 3:33	0	0	n.a. n.a.
est of Worl 1959 1963	d:		4.59	10.12	14.71	+ .40	±\ .66	29	n <sub>s</sub> a <sub>si</sub> ,
Change  Il Countries			5.71 + 1.12	11.84 + 1.72	17.55 + 2.84	.61 + .29	.05 + .05	0	n.a. n.a.
1959 . 24 1963 . 38 Change	. j. j		37.88 40.23 + 2.35	22.05	54.46 62;28 + 7.82	3,25 3,94 + .69	0 	0 29 + .29	n <sub>i</sub> a <sub>si</sub>
IS: 1959 1963 Change	· · · · · · · ·		13 28 15	0 0	13 28	±0. ₹0.	c4. 0	6. <b>0</b>	Defice of Defice
ther Interna 1959	tional O	rganiz.:			15 2.45	:04:	€, 0	Sn+15	D <sub>r</sub> Ac
1963 Change			2,45 2,36 09	0	2.36 09		02.36 02.21 0 .13	0	na na na

Line of the reserves and credit facilities are incomplete and partly estimated

Incident remains subject to policy performance

Table V

	·**,							
Total		A33U	RED		SUBJEC	T TO NEGOT	NOITAI	
(3) + (8) (9)	Swape unactivated (10)	IMF Stand- bys 3/ (11)	Other credit lines	Subtotal (10, 11, 12)	Other IMF 4/ tranches	Potential credit lines	Subtotal (14) + (15)	Total credit facilities (13) + (16
					(14)	(D)	(16)	(17)
16.31 25.77 + 9.46	0 .95 + .95	0 0 0		0 .95 + .95	3.80 3.74 06		3.80 3.74 — .06	3. 4.
2.06 3.20 + 1.14	0 .08 + .08	0 0 0		0 .08 + .08	0 0 0		0 0 0	+ :
18.37 28.97 +10.60	0 1.03 + 1.03	0 0		0 1.03 + 1.03	3.80 3.74 06		3.80 3.74 06	
2.80 3.14 + .34				0 1.01 + 1.01	1.95 1.44 – .51		1.95 1.44 – .51	1. 2.
21.51 16.90 — 4.61	0 1.58 + 1.58	0 0	er Programmer Programmer	0 1.58 + 1.58	4.12 4.12 0		4.12 4.12 0	. 4. 5. + 1.
24.31 20.04 — 4.27				0 2.59 + 2.59	6.07 5.56 – .51		6.07 5.56 — .51	6. 8. + 2.
40.62 45.81 + 5.19	0 3.03 + 3.03	0 .51 + .51		0 3.54 + 3.54	9.87 9.30 57		9.87 9.30 – .57	. 777 9. . 74€12. r. 10 <del>11</del> 2.
42.68 49.01 + 6.33	0 3.11 + 3.11	0 51 + .51	Aller Tegerat	0 3.62 + 3.62	9.87 9.30 – .57	u uz kroveni ni iki iki	9.87 9.30 — .57	
15.03 18.21 + 3.18	0 .05 + .05	0 0		0 .05 + .05	3.03 4.18 + 1.15		3.03 4.18 + 1.15	3. 4. + 1.
57.71 67.22 + 9.51			engin Majar Majar	0 3.67 + 3.67	12.90 13.48 + .58	,		vano) . €(4.12. . £36.17. &saa <b>+ 4</b> .
$\begin{array}{ccc} 0 & - & .13 \\ 1. & - & .13 \\ 1. & 0 & 0 \end{array}$	0 0 + .01	( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( )	%(-) %(-) (&(-) 1	0 0 .01 0+ .01	** 0 ** 0 ** 0			5 0 1355. . (House
0 2.45 2.36 09	() () () () () () () () () () () () () (	0	1.86 2.36 2.36	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 1.86 0 2.36 0 50		0.	0 1953 . 0 1963 . 0 Changi
	(3) + (8) (9) 16.31 25.77 + 9.46 2.06 3.20 + 1.14 18.37 28.97 +10.60 2.80 3.14 + .34 21.51 16.90 - 4.61 24.31 20.04 - 4.27 40.62 45.81 + 5.19 42.68 49.01 + 6.33 15.03 18.21 + 3.18 57.71 67.22 + 9.51 013 113 113 013 113	(3) + (8) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10	(3) + (8)   unactivated (9)   (10)   (11)    16.31   0   0   0   0   1.58   0   0   0   0   0   0   0   0   0	(3)+(8) thactivated (9) (11) (11) (12)  16.31	(3)+(8) macrivated (10) (11) (12) (13) (13) (10) (11) (12) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13	(3)+(8) tinactivated by 3/2 credit lines (10, 11, 12) tranches (14)  16.31	(3) + (8)   (1)	(3) + (8) timecrivated (10) (11) (12) (11), 12 (15) (16) (16) (17) (17) (18) (19) (19) (19) (11) (12) (11), 12 (15) (16) (16) (16) (17) (16) (17) (16) (17) (16) (17) (17) (18) (18) (18) (18) (18) (18) (18) (18

## OFFICIAL RESERVES AND

December 31, 1953 -

* 25 mm. * .	831/33/31			RE	SERVES		
EGTTATAL CONTRA	GOLD ANI	FOREIGN EX	CHANGE	Mary A	OTT	IER	
######################################	Gold (1)	Foreign exchange (2)	Subtotal (1) + (2) (3)	Gold 2/ tranche (4)	Special U.S. bonds	Swaps used by other party (6)	Miscell tiecus
he Eight:	,						147
1953	4.02 13.62 + 9.60	4.81 9.58 + 4.77	8.83 23.20 +14.37	.26 1.80 + 1.54	.61		n.a. n.a. n.a.
witzerland: 1953	1.46 2.82 + 1.36	.31 .25 06	1.77 3.07 + 1.30	0	0 .05	0 .08	n.a. . n.a.
he Eight and Switzerland	1.50		. 1.50	0	+ .05	+ .08	n.a.
1953	5.48 16.44 +10.96	5.12 9.83 + 4.71	10.60 26.27 +15.67	.26 1.80 + 1.54	0 .66 + .66	0 .24 + .24	⊠. n.a. □
nited Kingdom: 1953 1963 Change	2.26 2.48 + .22	.28 .17 11	2.54 2.65 + .11	.12 .49 + .37	0	7. <b>0</b>	n.a. n.a.
nited States: 1953	22.09 15.60	0 .21	22.09 15.81	1.37 1.04	0	0	n.a.
serve Countries:	6.49	+ .21	<b>– 6.28</b>	33	ŏ	+ .05	B.a.
1953	24.35 18.08 - 6.27	.28 .38 + .10	24.63 18.46 — 6.17	1.49 1.53 + .04	0	.05	OS nia. S. I.n.a.
Oup of Ten: 1953	28.37 31.70 + 3.33	5.09 9.96 + 4.87	33.46 41.66	1.75 3.33	0 5	0	n.a.
oup of Ten and Switzerland		+ 4.87	+ 8.20	+ 1.58	· + .61		2. i. n.a.
1953	29.83 34.52 + 4.69	5.40 10.21 + 4.81		1.75 12. 3.33 13. +41.58	0 .66 + .66	201	'.⊆ n.a. ⊆.⊧ n.a. ∈ ∃ n.a.
1953	4.49 5.71 † 1.22	10.16 11.84 + 1.68	14.65 17.55 + 2.90	.14 .61 + .47	.05	િક્રી 🛈 Þ	. n.a.
Countries: 1953 . A	34.32 34.40.23	15.56 22.05	49.88 62.28	1.89 3.94	0	<b>3.0</b> 52.7	nia.
Similar	2c <b>± 5.91</b>	13. ₹ 6.49	+12.40				d. I mai
1953	0 .08 → .28 → .36	0 <b>0</b> 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	.08 28 36		0 <b>6</b> 8	15	na.
ier International Organiz : 1953	الماما					0 + .15	i. nia.
1963 G. Change G.  1/ Data for other reserves and credit fi 2/ lactivities aspect gold tranche. 3/ Reposit the gold tranche. 4/ Including attentions subject to policy n.a. Not available.	0 1.86 0 2.36 4 .50	0 <b>0</b> 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1.86 2.36 + .50	0		• G 0'	O mai

Water S

TABLE VI

T T				c	REDIT F.	ACILITIE	S	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Total		ASSU	RED		SUBJEC	T TO NEGOT	TATION	372" S
Subtotal (4)-(7) (8)	reserves (3) + (8) (9)	Swaps unactivated (10)	IMF Stand- bys 3/ (11)	Other credit lines (12)	Subtotal (10, 11, 12) (13)	Other IMF 4/ tranches (14)	Potential credit lines (13)	Subtotal (14) + (15) (16)	Total tredit facilities (13) + (16)
			i dize n						
.26 2.57 + 2.31	9.09 25.77 +16.68	0 .95 + .95	0 0 0 0 si si 0		0 .95 + .95	1,48 3.74 + 2.26		1.48 3.74 + 2.26	1.4 4.6 + 3.2
0 .13 + .13	1.77 3.20 + 1.43	0 .08 +08	0		0 .08 + .08	0 0 0		0	0 .0 + .0
.26 2.70 + 2.44	10.86 28.97 +18.11	0 1.03 + 1.03	0	Maria Nijert Haria III. Lara Nijera	0 1.03 + 1.03	1.48 3.74 + 2.26	r Miral este Sir in internal	1.48 3.74 + 2.26	1.48 4.77 + 3.29
.12 .49 + .37	2.66 3.14 + .48	0 .50 + .50	0 .51 + .51	at to the con-	0 1.01 + 1.01	1.30 1.44 + .14		1,30 1,44 + .14	1.30 2.43 + 1.13
1.37 1.09 28	23.46 16.90 — 6.56	0 1.58 + 1.58	0	i de Viel de Gris de Core Giología de Core	0 1.58 + 1.58	2.75 4.12 + 1.37	i na valono s sidionos	2.75 4.12 + 1.37	2.75 5.70 + 2.95
1.49 1.58 + .09	26.12 20.04 — 6.08	0 2.08 + 2.08	0 .51 + .51		0 2.59 + 2.59	4.05 5.56 + 1.51		4.05 5.56 + 1.51	4.09 8.19 + 4.10
1.75 4.15 + 2.40	35.21 45.81 +10.60	0 3.03 + 3.03	0 .51 + .51	in des 500 Description	0 3.54 + 3.54	5.53 9.30 + 3.77		5.53 9.30 + 3.77	5.53 12.84 + 7.31
1.75 4.28 + 2.53	36.98 49.01 +12.03	3.11 + 3.11	0 		0 3.62 + 3.62	5.53 9.30 + 3.77	ing strategy Lewiston	5.53 9.30 + 3.77	5.53 12.92 + 7.39
.14 .66 + .52	14.79 18.21 + 3.42	0 .05 + .05	0		0 .05 + .05	1.61 4.18 + 2.57	estrone e la	1.61 4.18 + 2.57	1.67 4.23 + 2.62
1.89 4.94 + 3.05	51.77 67.22 +15,45	0 3.16 + 3.16	0 .51 計 . <b>51</b>		0 3.67 + 3.67	7.14 13.48 + 6.34	andria est.	7.14 13.48 3 6.34	7.14 17.15 110.01
0 .15 + .15	.08 13 21	0 .01 + .01	<b>0</b> 4 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	Marajir d	0 + .01	<b>0</b>	erija, ord Journalijo Moralijo	vili se sajer Open Dend Penas sajer	0 
0	1.86 2.36 + .50		* * * <b>0</b>		Ó	0		· (* ) · (* )	(13) o

#### NOTES TO ACCOMPANY TABLES ON RESERVES AND CREDIT FACILITIES

Table Column

- (1) Gold. Figures are published data from International Financial Statistics.
- (2) Foreign Exchange. Figures are published in IFS, adjusted to the extent feasible to eliminate special U.S. bonds (Column 5) treated by some countries as part of foreign exchange reserves. Some element of double counting may remain, which would be reflected in Columns 8 and 9, but it is believed that the magnitude is small and that the effect on changes from 1963 to 1964 is not significant.

Figures for 1963 and earlier years are revised, as shown in the May 1965 issue of IFS. The revisions result in some reductions in foreign exchange holdings from previously published figures, principally affecting "Rest of World".

- (3) Subtotal of (1) and (2) represents the sum of gold and foreign exchange (primary reserves).
- (4) Reserve Position in IMF consists of gold tranche, including super gold tranche, and, starting in 1964, GAB claims. In order to retain the same numbering as in Appendix II of the Deputies' Annex, the two columns on "Gold Tranche" and "GAB" have been left unnumbered, and the "Total" column has been numbered (4). These data are published in IFS.
- (5) Special U.S. Bonds represent U.S. Government nonmarketable obligations payable in foreign currencies or in U.S. dollars, with an original maturity of more than one year, and convertible at the option of the holder into short-term Treasury obligations.
- (6) Swaps Used by Other Party represent that part of a reciprocal swap arrangement that corresponds to a swing credit that has been drawn upon by the other party, and is therefore an asset of the drawee country. Where swaps have been activated and amounts are held in the form of foreign exchange, they appear under "foreign exchange". The total amounts for swaps included in the tables will always add up to twice the original amount available to one party in the case of a group of countries that includes both parties to the swap. These magnitudes have been derived from data on the U.S. swap network only.
- (7) Miscellaneous includes, but is not limited to, forward or other availabilities, long-term mobilizable securities and other foreign assets that have been acquired by monetary authorities, such as IBRD notes, etc.
- (9) Total Reserves represent the sum of primary and other reserves.
- (10) Swaps Unactivated. This represents the standby facilities that have been established under swap agreements but not activated in the sense of reciprocal acquisition of foreign exchange.
- (11) IMF Standbys. This column would include standby facilities that can be drawn upon without further policy review.
- (12) Other Credit Lines. This column would include bilateral or other assured credit lines that may exist now or in the future.
- (14) Other IMF Tranches. The amount shown in this column (together with the amount in column 11) represents for each country the undrawn portion of four credit tranches, which if drawn in full would bring the currency holdings of the IMF in that country's currency to 200 percent of quota.
- (15) Potential Credit Lines. This column registers the potentiality of other credit facilities that may be negotiated, or may be available after negotiation under some kind of policy review.

# STUDY GROUP ON THE CREATION OF RESERVE ASSETS

### MEMBERS OF THE GROUP

CHAIRMAN

R. Ossola Bank of Italy

#### **BELGIUM**

J. Mertens de Wilmars

- National Bank of Belgium

J. de Groote

- National Bank of Belgium

79 Jan 100 7

#### **CANADA**

Wm. C. Hood

— Bank of Canada

W.A. Kennett

- Department of Finance

#### **FRANCE**

C. Pierre-Brossolette

- Ministry of Finance

I. Carrière

- Ministry of Finance

H. Bonnet \*

- Bank of France

#### FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY

G. Schleiminger

- German Federal Bank

L. Fünfgelt

- Federal Ministry of Economic Affairs

D. Rosenbaum

- German Federal Bank

#### **ITALY**

E. Valle

- Bank of Italy

F. Bonci

Bank of Italy

#### JAPAN

S. Inoue

– Bank of Japan

K. Kawaguchi

- Ministry of Finance

#### **NETHERLANDS**

S. Boomstra

- Ministry of Finance

A.W.R. Baron Mackay

- Netherlands Bank

D.M.N. van Wensveen

<sup>-</sup> Ministry of Finance

<sup>\*</sup> H. Bonnet was succeeded by H. Calloud in the course of the discussions.

\*抗水烧 道。

\* Algebra State of

#### **SWEDEN**

L. Klackenberg

Ministry of Finance

望聲 电间接压 机环键

A. Lindå

- Bank of Sweden

#### UNITED KINGDOM

D.F. Hubback

L.P. Thompson-McCausland

March Both File

onesiuli Johnavie Milli

i vesti is field ....

H.M. TreasuryBank of England

#### UNITED STATES

G.H. Willis

— Treasury Department

R. Solomon

- Federal Reserve Board

D.J. McGrew

— Treasury Department

#### I.M.F.

J. Marcus Fleming

J.P. Sallé \*

G. Nicoletopoulos

#### O.E.C.D.

R. Bertrand

S. Marris

H. Travers Managed the year of the

#### B.I.S.

M. Gilbert

M. Dealtry and dereion as easily --eri il Albaineaneoit Barrorrainilli Continut - A

P. Esteva

YJATT

为为的人开入

- eggeleval girlf error iv Tille

G. Militarangu ily bill

าราชอ**ณ์ข**องการ

SUcV B

DEASE M

Section .

K. Kawasiniki

alsour Wings Milli

vyaktórd so spostágar arbanin

D.J. McGrew

the design to the second yinani Tob yinddi 🗀 🗀

L.P. Thompson-McCausland

E. Valle

percy for the straight and

<sup>\*</sup> J. P. Sallé was succeeded by A. Guetta in the course of the discussions.

# DETAILED TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
INTRODU		7
<u> </u>	<u>a de diferencia de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la co</u>	
CHAPTE	RI-THE PROBLEM.	11
СНАРТЕ	R II – EXISTING TYPES OF RESERVE ASSET	15
		10
(i)	Gold	15
(ii)	Currency Assets	16
£K ,	(a) Reserve Currency Holdings	16
	(b) Holdings of Other Currencies	16
$\epsilon^{L}$	(c) Currency Holdings under Swaps and Deposit Arrangements	
$\gamma_1 = \cdots = \gamma_{-1}$	between Monetary Autorities	17
; · · · ·	(d) Roosa-type Bonds	17
(iii)	) Claims on the International Monetary Fund	17
	(a) Gold Tranche Positions	17
•	(1) Regular Gold Tranche Positions (2) Super Cold Tranche Positions	18
	<ul><li>(2) Super Gold Tranche Positions</li><li>(b) G.A.B. Creditor Positions</li></ul>	. 18
ig.	(7) G.A.D. Creditor Positions	18
4 \$	(4) Sweetel Character Cheestians	-
CHAPTE	ER III - DESCRIPTION OF THE VARIOUS SCHEMES	
<sub>y</sub> ST	UDIED BY THE GROUP	19
(I) CRI	EATION OF RESERVE ASSETS BY A GROUP OF COUNTRIES .	20
Α.	Collective Reserve Unit Scheme	20
₹ <b>71.</b>	D.C.:	20
ð.	Objectives	20
Ţ.	Creation and Distribution of the Asset	20
1941	Use of the Asset	21
}	Participation and Institutional Arrangements	22
**************************************	Withdrawal and Liquidation	23
. B.	Group Schemes Associated with the I.M.F. Group Schemes Associated with the I.M.F.	23
	Objectives General Procedures for Creation and Distribution of the Assets	23
W.	Terms and Conditions of Distribution and Use of the Reserve	24
\$77	Claims	24
74 ·	(i) Variants linked to Gold	24
₹.* 	(ii) Variants not linked to Gold	25
	(iii) Techniques for the Use of the Asset	26
	Participation and Institutional Arrangements	26
<b>₹</b> ₹	Withdrawal and Liquidation	26

(TT)	CDE	AUTON OF PROPERTY	Page
(II)	CKE	ATION OF RESERVE ASSETS THROUGH THE IMF.	27
•	A.	Normal Drawings in the Credit Tranches	27
		Objectives and Mechanism	27
		Distribution of Reserve Positions	28
		Nature of the Asset	28
		Creditor Limits	.28
	B.	Enlargement of Automatic Drawing Rights in the Fund	29
		Objectives harvas avana is no same a second some and a second	29
		Mechanism	29
		Distribution	29
		Use of the Asset	30
		Quantitative Effects on Reserves	30
	<b>C</b>	Extension of Gold Tranche Rights without Gold Payment, on	,
		the occasion of Quota Increases	. 21
		Objectives : Silver & grate of messand	31
٠.		Mechanism i di bad sagrasabat qu'a	31 31
		Distribution	31
		Variant applicable to a smaller Group of Countries	32
		Quantitative Effects: On Reserves	32
	D.	Special Operations by the Fund	
		Definitions and Types of Operations	32
			32
	,	(i) Special Currency Operations	33
	.3.	STOP Objectives 47.4 REFT HO MOTE SAD THE LABOUR SALES AND THE LABOUR SALES AND THE CONTRACT OF	33
		Creation and Distribution of the Reserve Asset	33
		Nature of the Special Asset Acquired by the Fund.  Nature and Use of Members' Reserve Positions	. 34
٠.		Institutional Aspects and Operational Arrangements.	34
(			36
<u> </u>		(ii) Special Gold Operations	36
		(iii) Deposits with, or Loans to, the Fund for Financing Special	
		Credit Operations	36
III)	SCH	EMES WHICH PROVIDE HOLDERS OF CURRENCY WITH AN	
	ALT	ERNATIVE ASSET	37
		General Objectives And Advis And Adv	37
	A.	Conversion of Currency Balances into Reserve Positions in the	7,
		Horad	
-		Objectives	37
		Mechanism	37 38
٠.	B	Mutual Common Accounts (1800 A.)	26
	٠. د	Mutual Currency Account (M.C.A.)	38
			38
		Membership and Institutional Arrangements  Mechanism	39
			30

	Page
APPENDIX TO CHAPTER III: Note on Effect of Various Forms of Reserve Creation on the Liquidity of the Fund	40
anderen er en en 1900 gest 1900 kan het trevelse florten betrette in 1900 floste av 1900 bestekte en 1900. Die en samelen in 1900 gestekte som en en en en staten in 1900 gestekte av 1900 bestekte in 1900 bestekte in 1	
CHAPTER IV - COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS	45
PART 1 - GENERAL PROBLEMS	45
Differing Primary Objectives	45
The Role of Gold	48
The Width of Membership appropriate to Reserve-Creating Arrangements of this Kind	E1
ments of this Kind	51
(i) Width of Management Group	51
(ii) Width of Distribution and Circulation of the Asset	52
	54
Rules of Decision-Making	58 50
— Unanimity	58 59
— Weighted Voting with Ordinary Majority	59
— Special Majority : and a second diagram and advantage	60
PART 2 - METHODS AND EFFECTS OF RESERVE CREATION	60
Creation and Distribution of the Asset	60
(i) In the Light of Individual Needs at the Time (ii) According to an Agreed Distribution Formula	61. 62
(a) Linked with Gold	62
(b) Not Linked with Gold	63
(iii) In connection with Development Finance	63
Use of the Asset	64
(i) Transferability	64
(ii) "Liquidity Problem"	65
(iii) Greditor's Commitment	66
— Quantitative Limits by Predetermined Amounts	66
— Limits by Ratio in Reserve Holdings	67
— Limits by Ratio in Transfers to the Street	67
Qualities of the Asset	68
(i) Guarantee	68 68
Liquidation and Withdrawal	68
Relationship to Multilateral Surveillance	68
PART 3 - EFFECTS ON THE VOLUME OF INTERNATIONAL RESERVES AND ON THE ADJUSTMENT PROCESS	69
(i) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated to meet the balance of payments' deficit of an individual country	70

	(ii) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated with the deliberate aim of creating reserve assets in accordance with some agreed assessment of overall needs, and distributing them "across- the-board", i.e., independently of the immediate balance of	
	payments' situations of individual countries	70
Car Car	(iii) Where the scheme's procedures are initiated to convert a currency which has already accrued to a monetary authority into	14 J. S.
ā ir	a different form of asset	72
حجر	The Welling of North State of Secondaria to Reserve Chesting Reserves.	
CHA	APTER V – ELEMENTS FOR EVALUATING THE RESPECTIVE PROPOSALS	73
	(I) Collective Reserve Unit Scheme	73
et et	<ul> <li>Arguments in favour of the scheme</li> <li>Arguments against the scheme</li> </ul>	73 75
gar Co	(II) Group Schemes Associated with the I.M.F.	77
61,	- Arguments in favour of these schemes	,, 77
\$393	— Arguments against these schemes	78
(4,)	(III) Enlargement of Automatic Drawing Rights in the Fund	78
DA:	<ul> <li>Arguments in favour of the scheme</li> <li>Arguments against the scheme</li> </ul>	78 80
1a - 5a	(IV) Extension of Gold Tranche Rights without Gold Payment, on the occasion of Quota Increases	81
institution Romania	- Arguments in favour of the scheme	81
ζó	— Arguments against the scheme	82
	(V) Special Operations by the Fund	82
\$-v3	— Arguments in favour of the schemes.	82
ř i	— Arguments against the schemes	83
3.5	(VI) Schemes which Provide Holders of Currency with an Alter-	
da Va	mative Asset  — Arguments in favour of the schemes.	83 83
ista J∰v	- Arguments against the schemes	84
ji s		
	NCLUDING REMARKS	85
7 (a) 2 (a)	A. Compatibility with the Evolution of the Existing System	86
J. 1		00
2, 4	B. Contribution to a Greater Stability of the International Monetary System	87
	C. Ability to Direct Liquidity to the Point of Greatest Legitimate  Need at Any Given Time	88
1. (1) 1. (1)	D. Ability to Adapt the Volume of Owned Reserves to Global Needs as Opposed to Individual Shortages	88

	E.	Acceptability and Soundness of the Claims They Offer as a Reserve Asset	88
	F.	Machinery Required for Controlling the Volume and Distribution of Reserves Created	88
	G.	Effect on Relations of the Group with the Rest of the World	88
	H.	Desirability of a Group Approach as Opposed to a World-wide Approach	88
APP	END	IX	91
	Tab	ole I: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1963 – December 31, 1964	93
	Tab	ole II: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1959 - December 31, 1963	94
	Tak	ble III: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1953 – December 31, 1963	95
	Tal	ble IV: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1963 – December 31, 1964 (Detailed Figures)	96
	Tal	ble V: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1959 – December 31, 1963 (Detailed Figures)	98
	Tal	ble VI: Official Reserves and Credit Facilities, December 31, 1953 – December 31, 1963 (Detailed Figures)	100
	No	tes to Accompany Tables on Reserves and Credit Facilities	102
LIS		F MEMBERS of the Study Group on the Creation of Reserve	102
	110	scis	103